

City Council

James A. Kaminski Ward 1

Annmarie P. Roff Ward 2

Thomas M. Clark Ward 3

Gordon C. Short Ward 4

James E. Carbone At-Large

Kelly A. Kosek At-Large

Brian M. Spring At-Large

Aimee Pientka, MMC Clerk of Council

City of Strongsville

16099 Foltz Parkway Strongsville, Ohio 44149-5598 Phone: 440-580-3110 www.strongsville.org

November 26, 2024

MEETING NOTICE

City Council has scheduled the following meetings for <u>Monday, December 2, 2024</u>, to be held in the Caucus Room and the Council Chamber at the *Mike Kalinich Sr. City Council Chamber*, 18688 Royalton Road:

<u>Caucus will begin at 6:45 p.m.</u> All committees listed will meet immediately following the previous committee:

6:45 P.M.

<u>Communications & Technology Committee</u> will meet to discuss Ordinance No. 2024-187.

<u>Public Safety & Health Committee</u> will meet to discuss Ordinance Nos. 2024-188, 2024-189, and 2024-190.

Recreation & Community Services Committee will meet to discuss Resolution No. 2024-191.

<u>Finance Committee</u> will meet to discuss will discuss Ordinance No. 2024-192.

<u>Planning, Zoning and Engineering Committee</u> will meet to discuss Ordinance No. 2024-193.

7:00 P.M.

Regular Council Meeting

Any other matters that may properly come before this Council may also be discussed.

BY ORDER OF THE COUNCIL:

Aimee Pientka, MMC Clerk of Council





STRONGSVILLE CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING MONDAY, DECEMBER 2, 2024 AT 7:00 P.M.



Mike Kalinich Sr. City Council Chamber 18688 Royalton Road, Strongsville, Ohio

AGENDA

- CALL TO ORDER:
- PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:
- 3. CERTIFICATION OF POSTING:
- 4. ROLL CALL:
- 5. COMMENTS ON MINUTES:
 - Regular Council Meeting November 18, 2024
- 6. APPOINTMENTS, CONFIRMATIONS AWARDS AND RECOGNITION:
- 7. REPORTS OF COUNCIL COMMITTEE:
 - ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT Clark
 - BUILDING & UTILITIES Roff
 - PUBLIC SAFETY AND HEALTH Roff
 - RECREATION AND COMMUNITY SERVICES Spring
 - SCHOOL BOARD Spring
 - FINANCE Short
 - SOUTHWEST GENERAL HEALTH SYSTEM Short
 - COMMUNICATIONS AND TECHNOLOGY Kaminski
 - PLANNING, ZONING AND ENGINEERING Kosek
 - PUBLIC SERVICE AND CONSERVATION Kosek
 - COMMITTEE-OF-THE-WHOLE Carbone
- 8. REPORTS AND COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE MAYOR, DIRECTORS OF DEPARTMENTS AND OTHER OFFICERS:
 - MAYOR PERCIAK:
 - FINANCE DEPARTMENT:
 - LAW DEPARTMENT:
- AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION:

10. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS:

- Ordinance No. 2024-187 by Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council. AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A SERVICE AGREEMENT WITH MOTOROLA SOLUTIONS, INC., IN CONNECTION WITH THE SOUTHWEST EMERGENCY DISPATCH CENTER'S DISPATCHING RADIO CONSOLES AND RELATED SOFTWARE, WITHOUT PUBLIC BIDDING, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. First reading 11-18-24.
- Ordinance No. 2024-188 by Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council. AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A SIXTH AMENDMENT TO THE AGREEMENT FOR PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCH SERVICES BETWEEN THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE AND THE CITY OF BROOK PARK, IN CONNECTION WITH AN ADJUSTMENT OF FEES COMMENCING JANUARY 1, 2025, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.
- Ordinance No. 2024-189 by Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council. AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT AND MASTER SERVICES AND PURCHASING AGREEMENT WITH AXON ENTERPRISE, INC. FOR THE PURCHASE OF TASERS FOR USE BY THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE POLICE DEPARTMENT, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.
- Ordinance No. 2024-190 by Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council. AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT-RISK AGREEMENT WITH RFC CONTRACTING, LLC, IN CONNECTION WITH THE PROPOSED FIRE STATION NUMBER 5 ON ROYALTON ROAD, IN THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.
- Resolution No. 2024-191 by Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council. A RESOLUTION RECOGNIZING A DONATION OF MONEY FROM EDWARD B. SMITH TO THE STRONGSVILLE COMMUNITY IMPROVEMENT CORPORATION, WHICH WILL BE USED IN CONNECTION WITH THE STRONGSVILLE TOWN CENTER ENHANCEMENT & WALKABILITY INITIATIVE.
- Ordinance No. 2024-192 by Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council. AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR AND DIRECTOR OF FINANCE TO ENTER INTO AGREEMENT(S) TO PURCHASE PROPERTY-CASUALTY AND RELATED INSURANCE COVERAGES, WITHOUT PUBLIC BIDDING, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.
- Ordinance No. 2024-193 by Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council. AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT FOR CONSTRUCTION IN CONNECTION WITH THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE FOLTZ PARKWAY EXTENSION PHASE II PROJECT, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.
- 11. COMMUNICATIONS, PETITIONS AND CLAIMS:
- 12. MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS:
- 13. ADJOURNMENT:

CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO

ORDINANCE NO. 2024 – <u>187</u>

By: Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A SERVICE AGREEMENT WITH MOTOROLA SOLUTIONS, INC., IN CONNECTION WITH THE SOUTHWEST EMERGENCY DISPATCH CENTER'S DISPATCHING RADIO CONSOLES AND RELATED SOFTWARE, WITHOUT PUBLIC BIDDING, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

WHEREAS, the City of Strongsville has previously entered into agreements with surrounding communities in order to provide certain additional police and fire protection services for each community in the form of dispatch services, which are currently in operation as the Southwest Emergency Dispatch Center ("Dispatch Center") located at 13213 Pearl Road, in the City of Strongsville; and

WHEREAS, by and through Ordinance No. 2019-180, Council authorized the Mayor to enter into a Software Upgrade Agreement and Maintenance Purchase Agreement (Contract No. USC000173072) with Motorola Solutions, Inc. in order to purchase and implement critical upgrades and maintenance services for the dispatching radio consoles and related software, which is utilized at the Dispatch Center; and

WHEREAS, in order to continue the efficient operation of the Dispatch Center for the health, safety and welfare of the aforementioned affected communities and their residents, it has become immediately necessary to extend the aforementioned Software Upgrade Agreement and Maintenance Purchase Agreement for the dispatching radio consoles, including six (6) additional consoles, and related software utilized at the Dispatch Center by entering into a Service Agreement, which is attached hereto as Exhibit "A"; and

WHEREAS, therefore, based upon recommendation of the City's Director of Communication & Technology, it is in the City's best interests to again immediately contract with this existing and readily available vendor that is the source of specific specialized and proprietary software and services, in order to provide for the continuation of ongoing upgrade and maintenance of the dispatching radio consoles and related software for the Dispatch Center.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, COUNTY OF CUYAHOGA AND STATE OF OHIO, BY UNANIMOUS AFFIRMATIVE VOTE:

Section 1. That this Council finds and determines, as set out in Article V, §5 of the Charter, that there is an immediate and present emergency in the operation of the Department of Communication & Technology of the City of Strongsville, in that it has become immediately necessary to enter into a Service Agreement, without public bidding, with MOTOROLA SOLUTIONS, INC., for the City's Southwest Emergency Dispatch Center, to provide for continuation of upgrades and maintenance services for the radio consoles, including six (6) additional consoles, and the specialized and unique proprietary software related to public safety and emergency services, in order to protect the health, safety, and welfare of the residents of the City of Strongsville and all the residents and communities serviced by the Dispatch Center.

CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO ORDINANCE NO. 2024 – 187 Page 2

- **Section 2.** That the Mayor be and is hereby authorized to enter into a *Service Agreement*, without public bidding, with MOTOROLA SOLUTIONS, INC., for the required ongoing maintenance and upgrade of the dispatching radio consoles, including six (6) additional consoles, and related software at the Dispatch Center, for a period of one (1) year through October, 2025, in the total amount not to exceed \$131,311.83, as more fully set forth in the Quote and Service Agreement attached hereto collectively as Exhibit "A," and incorporated herein as if fully rewritten.
- **Section 3.** That the funds necessary for the purposes of this Ordinance have been appropriated and shall be paid from the Fire Levy Fund; General Fund; Multi-Purpose Complex Fund; Street Construction, Maintenance & Repair Fund; and the Sanitary Sewer Fund.
- **Section 4.** That it is found and determined that all formal actions of this Council concerning and relating to the adoption of this Ordinance were adopted in an open meeting of this Council; and that all deliberations of this Council, and of any of its committees, that resulted in such formal action were in meetings open to the public in compliance with all legal requirements.
- **Section 5.** That this Ordinance is hereby declared to be an emergency measure necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, property, health, safety and welfare of the City, and for the further reason that it is immediately necessary to continue to provide for the maintenance and repair of the radio consoles and software utilized by the City of Strongsville Dispatch Center, in order to protect and safeguard the safety and welfare of its citizens and those of the various communities served by such Dispatch Center. Therefore, provided this Ordinance receives the unanimous vote of all members elected to Council, it shall take effect and be in force immediately upon its passage and approval by the Mayor.

-	President of C	ouncil	Approved:	Mayor
Date Passed:_			Date Approved:	
Carbone Clark Kaminski Kosek Roff Short Spring	<u>Yea</u>	Nay	Ord. No. 2014 187 Ord. No. 2014 187 1st Rdg. 7/- /8-24 2nd Rdg. 3rd Rdg. Public Hrg. Adopted:	Amended: Ref:



500 W Monroe Street Chicago, IL. 60661 (888) 325-9336

SERVICE AGREEMENT

Quote Number : QUOTE-2704775 Contract Number: USC000173072 Contract Modifier: R04-JUL-24 01:49:21

Date:07/03/2024

Company Name: STRONGSVILLE, CITY OF

Attn:

Billing Address: 18688 ROYALTON RD

City, State, Zip: STRONGSVILLE, OH, 44136

Customer Contact:

Phone:

Required P.O.:

PO#:

Customer #:1011324530

Bill to Tag #:

Contract Start Date: 01-Nov-2024

Contract End Date: 31-Oct-2025

Payment Cycle: ANNUALLY

	Qty	Service Name		Service Description			Extended Amt
		SVC02SVC0201A	AS	TRO SUA II UO IMPLEMENTATION SERVICES			\$0.00
		SVC02SVC0344A	RE	LEASE IMPLEMENTATION TRAINING			\$0.00
		SVC02SVC0343A	RE	LEASE IMPACT TRAINING			\$0.00
		LSV01S01107A	AS	TRO SYSTEM ESSENTIAL PLUS PACKAGE			\$81,117.35
		SVC04SVC0169A	SY	SYSTEM UPGRADE AGREEMENT II			\$45,277.89
L		SVC02SVC0433A	AS	ASTRO SUA II FIELD IMPLEMENTATN SVC \$4,916.			\$4,916.59
				Subtotal - Recurring Services	\$10,	942.65	\$131,311.83
				Subtotal - One-Time Event Services		\$0.00	\$0.00
				Total			\$131,311.83
				THIS SERVICE AMOUNT IS SUBJECT TO STATE AND L APPLICABLE, TO BE VERIFIED	OCAL TAXING	JURISI A	DICTIONS WHERE

SPECIAL INSTRUCTIONS:

I have received Applicable Statements of Work which describe the Services and cybersecurity services provided on this Agreement. Motorola's Terms and Conditions, including the Cybersecurity Online Terms Acknowledgement, are attached hereto and incorporate the Cyber Addendum (available at https://www.motorolasolutions.com/en-us/managed-support-services/cybersecurity.html) by reference. By signing below Customer acknowledges these terms and conditions govern all Services under this Service Agreement.

	Mayor	
AUTHORIZED CUSTOMER SIGNATURE	TITLE	DATE
WHOMAS P. PERCIAK, City of Strongsville		



500 W Monroe Street Chicago, IL. 60661 (888) 325-9336 Quote Number : QUOTE-2704775 Contract Number: USC000173072 Contract Modifier: R04-JUL-24 01:49:21

CUSTOMER (PRINT NAME)

Melina Buschler

Customer Support Manager

8/27/24

MOTOROLA REPRESENTATIVE(SIGNATURE)

TITLE

DATE

Melina Buechler

4026507855

MOTOROLA REPRESENTATIVE(PRINT NAME)

PHONE

Company Name:

STRONGSVILLE, CITY OF

Contract Number:

USC000173072

Contract Modifier:

R04-JUL-24 01:49:21

Contract Start Date:

01-Nov-2024

Contract End Date:

31-Oct-2025



500 W Monroe Street Chicago, IL. 60661 (888) 325-9336 Quote Number : QUOTE-2704775 Contract Number: USC000173072 Contract Modifier: R04-JUL-24 01:49:21

Service Terms and Conditions

Motorola Solutions Inc. ("Motorola") and the customer named in this Agreement ("Customer") hereby agree as follows:

Section 1, APPLICABILITY

These Maintenance Service Terms and Conditions apply to service contracts whereby Motorola will provide to Customer either (1) maintenance, support, or other services under a Motorola Service Agreement, or (2) installation services under a Motorola Installation Agreement.

Section 2. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

- 2.1 "Agreement" means these Maintenance Service Terms and Conditions; the cover page for the Service Agreement or the Installation Agreement, as applicable; and any other attachments, all of which are incorporated herein by this reference. In interpreting this Agreement and resolving any ambiguities, these Maintenance Service Terms and Conditions take precedence over any cover page, and the cover page takes precedence over any attachments, unless the cover page or attachment states otherwise.
- 2.2 "Equipment" means the equipment that is specified in the attachments or is subsequently added to this Agreement.
- 2.3 "Services" means those installation, maintenance, support, training, and other services described in this Agreement.

Section 3. ACCEPTANCE

Customer accepts these Maintenance Service Terms and Conditions and agrees to pay the prices set forth in the Agreement. This Agreement becomes binding only when accepted in writing by Motorola. The term of this Agreement begins on the "Start Date" indicated in this Agreement.

Section 4. SCOPE OF SERVICES

- 4.1 Motorola will provide the Services described in this Agreement or in a more detailed statement of work or other document attached to this Agreement. At Customer's request, Motorola may also provide additional services at Motorola's then-applicable rates for the services.
- 4.2 If Motorola is providing Services for Equipment, Motorola parts or parts of equal quality will be used; the Equipment will be serviced at levels set forth in the manufacturer's product manuals; and routine service procedures that are prescribed by Motorola will be followed
- 4.3 If Customer purchases from Motorola additional equipment that becomes part of the same system as the initial Equipment, the additional equipment may be added to this Agreement and will be billed at the applicable rates after the warranty for that additional equipment expires.
- 4.4 All Equipment must be in good working order on the Start Date or when additional equipment is added to the Agreement. Upon reasonable request by Motorola, Customer will provide a complete serial and model number list of the Equipment. Customer must promptly notify Motorola in writing when any Equipment is lost, damaged, stolen or taken out of service. Customer's obligation to pay Service fees for this Equipment will terminate at the end of the month in which Motorola receives the written notice.
- 4.5 Customer must specifically identify any Equipment that is labeled intrinsically safe for use in hazardous environments.
- 4.6 If Equipment cannot, in Motorola's reasonable opinion, be properly or economically serviced for any reason, Motorola may modify the scope of Services related to that Equipment; remove that Equipment from the Agreement; or increase the price to Service that Equipment.
- 4.7 Customer must promptly notify Motorola of any Equipment failure. Motorola will respond to Customer's notification in a manner consistent with the level of Service purchased as indicated in this.

Section 5. EXCLUDED SERVICES

- 5.1 Service excludes the repair or replacement of Equipment that has become defective or damaged from use in other than the normal, customary, intended, and authorized manner; use not in compliance with applicable industry standards; excessive wear and tear; or accident, liquids, power surges, neglect, acts of God or other force majeure events.
- 5.2 Unless specifically included in this Agreement, Service excludes items that are consumed in the normal operation of the Equipment, such as batteries or magnetic tapes.; upgrading or reprogramming Equipment; accessories, belt clips, battery chargers, custom or special products, modified units, or software; and repair or maintenance of any transmission line, antenna, microwave equipment, tower or tower lighting, duplexer, combiner, or multicoupler. Motorola has no obligations for any transmission medium, such as telephone lines, computer networks, the internet or the worldwide web, or for Equipment malfunction caused by the transmission medium.



500 W Monroe Street Chicago, IL. 60661 (888) 325-9336

SERVICE AGREEMENT

Quote Number : QUOTE-2704775 Contract Number: USC000173072 Contract Modifier: R04-JUL-24 01:49:21

Section 6. TIME AND PLACE OF SERVICE

Service will be provided at the location specified in this Agreement. When Motorola performs service at Customer's location, Customer will provide Motorola, at no charge, a non-hazardous work environment with adequate shelter, heat, light, and power and with full and free access to the Equipment. Waivers of liability from Motorola or its subcontractors will not be imposed as a site access requirement. Customer will provide all information pertaining to the hardware and software elements of any system with which the Equipment is interfacing so that Motorola may perform its Services. Unless otherwise stated in this Agreement, the hours of Service will be 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., local time, excluding weekends and holidays. Unless otherwise stated in this Agreement, the price for the Services exclude any charges or expenses associated with helicopter or other unusual access requirements; if these charges or expenses are reasonably incurred by Motorola in rendering the Services, Customer agrees to reimburse Motorola for those charges and expenses.

Section 7. CUSTOMER CONTACT

Customer will provide Motorola with designated points of contact (list of names and phone numbers) that will be available twenty-four (24) hours per day, seven (7) days per week, and an escalation procedure to enable Customer's personnel to maintain contact, as needed, with Motorola.

Section 8. INVOICING AND PAYMENT

- 8.1 Customer affirms that a purchase order or notice to proceed is not required for the duration of this service contract and will appropriate funds each year through the contract end date. Unless alternative payment terms are stated in this Agreement, Motorola will invoice Customer in advance for each payment period. All other charges will be billed monthly, and Customer must pay each invoice in U.S. dollars within twenty (20) days of the invoice date
- 8.2 Customer will reimburse Motorola for all property taxes, sales and use taxes, excise taxes, and other taxes or assessments that are levied as a result of Services rendered under this Agreement (except income, profit, and franchise taxes of Motorola) by any governmental entity. The Customer will pay all invoices as received from Motorola. At the time of execution of this Agreement, the Customer will provide all necessary reference information to include on invoices for payment in accordance with this Agreement.
- 8.3 For multi-year service agreements, at the end of the first year of the Agreement and each year thereafter, a CPI percentage change calculation shall be performed using the U.S.Department of Labor, Consumer Price Index, all Items, Unadjusted Urban Areas (CPI-U). Should the annual inflation rate increase greater than 3% during the previous year, Motorola shall have the right to increase all future maintenance prices by the CPI increase amount exceeding 3%. All items, not seasonally adjusted shall be used as the measure of CPI for this price adjustment. Measurement will take place once the annual average for the new year has been posted by the Bureau of Labor Statistics. For purposes of illustration, if in year 5 the CPI reported an increase of 8%, Motorola may increase the Year 6 price by 5% (8%-3% base).

Section 9. WARRANTY

Motorola warrants that its Services under this Agreement will be free of defects in materials and workmanship for a period of ninety (90) days from the date the performance of the Services are completed. In the event of a breach of this warranty, Customer's sole remedy is to require Motorola to re-perform the non-conforming Service or to refund, on a pro-rata basis, the fees paid for the non-conforming Service. MOTOROLA DISCLAIMS ALL OTHER WARRANTIES, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE.

Section 10. DEFAULT/TERMINATION

- 10.1 If either party defaults in the performance of this Agreement, the other party will give to the non-performing party a written and detailed notice of the default. The non-performing party will have thirty (30) days thereafter to provide a written plan to cure the default that is acceptable to the other party and begin implementing the cure plan immediately after plan approval. If the non-performing party fails to provide or implement the cure plan, then the injured party, in addition to any other rights available to it under law, may immediately terminate this Agreement effective upon giving a written notice of termination to the defaulting party.
- 10.2 Any termination of this Agreement will not relieve either party of obligations previously incurred pursuant to this Agreement, including payments which may be due and owing at the time of termination. All sums owed by Customer to Motorola will become due and payable immediately upon termination of this Agreement. Upon the effective date of termination, Motorola will have no further obligation to provide Services.
- 10.3 If the Customer terminates this Agreement before the end of the Term, for any reason other than Motorola default, then the Customer will pay to Motorola an early termination fee equal to the discount applied to the last three (3) years of Service payments for the original Term.

Section 11. LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

Except for personal injury or death, Motorola's total liability, whether for breach of contract, warranty, negligence, strict liability in tort, or otherwise, will be limited to the direct damages recoverable under law, but not to exceed the price of twelve (12) months of Service provided under this Agreement.



500 W Monroe Street Chicago, IL. 60661 (888) 325-9336 Quote Number : QUOTE-2704775 Contract Number: USC000173072 Contract Modifier: R04-JUL-24 01:49:21

ALTHOUGH THE PARTIES ACKNOWLEDGE THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH LOSSES OR DAMAGES, THEY AGREE THAT MOTOROLA WILL NOT BE LIABLE FOR ANY COMMERCIAL LOSS; INCONVENIENCE; LOSS OF USE, TIME, DATA, GOOD WILL, REVENUES, PROFITS OR SAVINGS; OR OTHER SPECIAL, INCIDENTAL, INDIRECT, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES IN ANY WAY RELATED TO OR ARISING FROM THIS AGREEMENT OR THE PERFORMANCE OF SERVICES BY MOTOROLA PURSUANT TO THIS AGREEMENT. No action for contract breach or otherwise relating to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement may be brought more than one (1) year after the accrual of the cause of action, except for money due upon an open account. This limitation of liability will survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement and applies notwithstanding any contrary provision.

Section 12. EXCLUSIVE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

- 12.1 This Agreement supersedes all prior and concurrent agreements and understandings between the parties, whether written or oral, related to the Services, and there are no agreements or representations concerning the subject matter of this Agreement except for those expressed herein. The Agreement may not be amended or modified except by a written agreement signed by authorized representatives of both parties.
- 12.2 Customer agrees to reference this Agreement on any purchase order issued in furtherance of this Agreement, however, an omission of the reference to this Agreement will not affect its applicability. In no event will either party be bound by any terms contained in a Customer purchase order, acknowledgement, or other writings unless: the purchase order, acknowledgement, or other writing specifically refers to this Agreement; clearly indicate the intention of both parties to override and modify this Agreement; and the purchase order, acknowledgement, or other writing is signed by authorized representatives of both parties.

Section 13, PROPRIETARY INFORMATION; CONFIDENTIALITY; INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS

- 13.1 Any information or data in the form of specifications, drawings, reprints, technical information or otherwise furnished to Customer under this Agreement will remain Motorola's property, will be deemed proprietary, will be kept confidential, and will be promptly returned at Motorola's request. Customer may not disclose, without Motorola's written permission or as required by law, any confidential information or data to any person, or use confidential information or data for any purpose other than performing its obligations under this Agreement. The obligations set forth in this Section survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement.
- 13.2 Unless otherwise agreed in writing, no commercial or technical information disclosed in any manner or at any time by Customer to Motorola will be deemed secret or confidential. Motorola will have no obligation to provide Customer with access to its confidential and proprietary information, including cost and pricing data.
- 13.3 This Agreement does not grant directly or by implication, estoppel, or otherwise, any ownership right or license under any Motorola patent, copyright, trade secret, or other intellectual property, including any intellectual property created as a result of or related to the Equipment sold or Services performed under this Agreement.

Section 14. FCC LICENSES AND OTHER AUTHORIZATIONS

Customer is solely responsible for obtaining licenses or other authorizations required by the Federal Communications Commission or any other federal, state, or local government agency and for complying with all rules and regulations required by governmental agencies. Neither Motorola nor any of its employees is an agent or representative of Customer in any governmental matters.

Section 15. COVENANT NOT TO EMPLOY

During the term of this Agreement and continuing for a period of two (2) years thereafter, Customer will not hire, engage on contract, solicit the employment of, or recommend employment to any third party of any employee of Motorola or its subcontractors without the prior written authorization of Motorola. This provision applies only to those employees of Motorola or its subcontractors who are responsible for rendering services under this Agreement. If this provision is found to be overly broad under applicable law, it will be modified as necessary to conform to applicable law.

Section 16, MATERIALS, TOOLS AND EQUIPMENT

All tools, equipment, dies, gauges, models, drawings or other materials paid for or furnished by Motorola for the purpose of this Agreement will be and remain the sole property of Motorola. Customer will safeguard all such property while it is in Customer's custody or control, be liable for any loss or damage to this property, and return it to Motorola upon request. This property will be held by Customer for Motorola's use without charge and may be removed from Customer's premises by Motorola at any time without restriction.

Section 17. GENERAL TERMS

- 17.1 If any court renders any portion of this Agreement unenforceable, the remaining terms will continue in full force and effect.
- 17.2 This Agreement and the rights and duties of the parties will be interpreted in accordance with the laws of the State in which the Services are performed.
- 17.3 Failure to exercise any right will not operate as a waiver of that right, power, or privilege.



500 W Monroe Street Chicago, IL. 60661 (888) 325-9336 Quote Number: QUOTE-2704775 Contract Number: USC000173072 Contract Modifier: R04-JUL-24 01:49:21

- 17.4 Neither party is liable for delays or lack of performance resulting from any causes that are beyond that party's reasonable control, such as strikes, material shortages, or acts of God.
- 17.5 Motorola may subcontract any of the work, but subcontracting will not relieve Motorola of its duties under this Agreement.
- 17.6 Except as provided herein, neither Party may assign this Agreement or any of its rights or obligations hereunder without the prior written consent of the other Party, which consent will not be unreasonably withheld. Any attempted assignment, delegation, or transfer without the necessary consent will be void. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Motorola may assign this Agreement to any of its affiliates or its right to receive payment without the prior consent of Customer. In addition, in the event Motorola separates one or more of its businesses (each a "Separated Business"), whether by way of a sale, establishment of a joint venture, spin-off or otherwise (each a "Separation Event"), Motorola may, without the prior written consent of the other Party and at no additional cost to Motorola, assign this Agreement such that it will continue to benefit the Separated Business and its affiliates (and Motorola and its affiliates, to the extent applicable) following the Separation Event.
- 17.7 THIS AGREEMENT WILL RENEW, FOR AN ADDITIONAL ONE (1) YEAR TERM, ON EVERY ANNIVERSARY OF THE START DATE UNLESS EITHER THE COVER PAGE SPECIFICALLY STATES A TERMINATION DATE OR ONE PARTY NOTIFIES THE OTHER IN WRITING OF ITS INTENTION TO DISCONTINUE THE AGREEMENT NOT LESS THAN THIRTY (30) DAYS OF THAT ANNIVERSARY DATE. At the anniversary date, Motorola may adjust the price of the Services to reflect its current rates.
- 17.8 If Motorola provides Services after the termination or expiration of this Agreement, the terms and conditions in effect at the time of the termination or expiration will apply to those Services and Customer agrees to pay for those services on a time and materials basis at Motorola's then effective hourly rates.
- 17.9 This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, all of which shall be considered part of the Agreement. The parties may execute this Agreement in writing, or by electronic signature, and any such electronic signature shall have the same legal effect as a handwritten signature for the purposes of validity, enforceability and admissibility. In addition, an electronic signature, a true and correct facsimile copy or computer image of this Agreement shall be treated as and shall have the same effect as an original signed copy of this document.

Revised Sept 03, 2022



500 W Monroe Street Chicago, IL. 60661 (888) 325-9336 Quote Number : QUOTE-2704775 Contract Number: USC000173072 Contract Modifier: R04-JUL-24 01:49:21

Cybersecurity Online Terms Acknowledgement

This Cybersecurity Online Terms Acknowledgement (this "Acknowledgement") is entered into between Motorola Solutions, Inc. ("Motorola") and the entity set forth in the signature block below ("Customer").

- 1. <u>Applicability and Self Deletion</u>. This Cybersecurity Online Terms Acknowledgement applies to the extent cybersecurity products and services, including Remote Security Update Service, Security Update Service, and Managed Detection & Response subscription services, are purchased by or otherwise provided to Customer, including through bundled or integrated offerings or otherwise.

 NOTE: This Acknowledgement is self deleting if not applicable under this Section 1.
- 2. Online Terms Acknowledgement. The Parties acknowledge and agree that the terms of the *Cyber Subscription Renewals and Integrations Addendum* available at http://www.motorolasolutions.com/cyber-renewals-integrations are incorporated in and form part of the Parties' agreement as it relates to any cybersecurity products or services sold or provided to Customer. By signing the signature block below, Customer certifies that it has read and agrees to the provisions set forth and linked on-line in this Acknowledgement. To the extent Customer is unable to access the above referenced online terms for any reason, Customer may request a paper copy from Motorola. The signatory to this Acknowledgement represents and warrants that he or she has the requisite authority to bind Customer to this Acknowledgement and referenced online terms.
- 3. Entire Agreement. This Acknowledgement supplements any and all applicable and existing agreements and supersedes any contrary terms as it relates to Customer's purchase of cybersecurity products and services. This Acknowledgement and referenced terms constitute the entire agreement of the parties regarding the subject matter hereof and as set out in the referenced terms, and supersedes all previous agreements, proposals, and understandings, whether written or oral, relating to this subject matter.
- 4. Execution and Amendments. This Acknowledgement may be executed in multiple counterparts, and will have the same legal force and effect as if the Parties had executed it as a single document. The Parties may sign in writing or by electronic signature. An electronic signature, facsimile copy, or computer image of a signature, will be treated, and will have the same effect as an original signature, and will have the same effect, as an original signed copy of this document. This Acknowledgement may be amended or modified only by a written instrument signed by authorized representatives of both Parties. The Parties hereby enter into this Acknowledgement as of the last signature date below.

Revised Sept 03, 2022

CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO

ORDINANCE NO. 2024 - 188

By: Mayor Perciak and Ali Members of Council

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A SIXTH AMENDMENT TO THE AGREEMENT FOR PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCH SERVICES BETWEEN THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE AND THE CITY OF BROOK PARK, IN CONNECTION WITH AN ADJUSTMENT OF FEES COMMENCING JANUARY 1, 2025, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

WHEREAS, through adoption of Ordinance No. 2018-074 on May 21, 2018, the Strongsville City Council authorized an Agreement with the City of Brook Park for public safety services; and

WHEREAS, through adoption of Ordinance No. 11024-2018 on May 15, 2018, the Brook Park City Council likewise authorized an Agreement with Strongsville for such public safety services; and

WHEREAS, on May 23, 2018, Strongsville and Brook Park entered into an *Agreement for Public Safety Dispatch Services*, in which Strongsville agreed to dispatch Brook Park Police Department and Fire Department calls, on a twenty-four (24) hour basis, to authorized personnel of the Brook Park Police Department and the Brook Park Fire Department and other public safety resources (such as animal control) generally with regard to emergency and non-emergency incidents, and with communication support and services/systems directly related to the dispatch function, and subject to other specific terms and conditions contained therein; and

WHEREAS, at that time, Brook Park agreed to certain terms and conditions in connection with payment to Strongsville for Strongsville's provision of such Dispatch Services; and

WHEREAS, on January 6, 2020, the parties entered into a *First Amendment to Agreement* providing for an adjustment to the provision for payment based upon the first year and one-half of operations and consistent with the Agreement, and as authorized by Strongsville City Council in Ordinance No. 2020-003; and

WHEREAS, additionally, through passage of Ordinance Nos. 2021-002, 2021-150, 2023-014 and 2023-147, Council authorized the Mayor to enter into subsequent amendments to the *Agreement for Public Safety Dispatch Services*, consistent with such Agreement; and

WHEREAS, now based upon six and one-half years of operations and in accordance with provisions of said Agreement, it is again necessary to amend and adjust the provision relating to payment for Dispatch Services; and

WHEREAS, Brook Park has agreed to a Sixth Amendment providing for an increase in fees commencing January 1, 2025.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, COUNTY OF CUYAHOGA AND STATE OF OHIO:

CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO ORDINANCE NO. 2024 – 188 Page 2

Section 1. That the Mayor be and is hereby authorized and directed to enter into a *Sixth Amendment to Agreement* for Public Safety Dispatch Services between the City of Strongsville, Ohio and the City of Brook Park, Ohio, providing for an adjustment in the payment of fees to the City of Strongsville for dispatch services for 2025, commencing January 1, 2025, at an adjusted rate of \$58,895.75 per month, for a total of \$706,749.00 for the year 2025, in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the *Sixth Amendment to Agreement* attached hereto as Exhibit "A" and incorporated herein by reference, which in all respects is hereby approved.

Section 2. That any funds received pursuant to this Ordinance shall be deposited into the General Fund, and any expenditures required by the City to effectuate the Agreement have been appropriated for 2025 and shall be paid from the General Fund.

Section 3. That it is found and determined that all formal actions of this Council concerning and relating to the adoption of this Ordinance were adopted in an open meeting of this Council; and that all deliberations of this Council, and any of its committees, that resulted in such formal action were in meetings open to the public in compliance with all legal requirements.

Section 4. That this Ordinance is hereby declared to be an emergency measure necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, property, health, safety and welfare of the City, and for the further reason that it is immediately necessary to enter into the Amendment to Agreement to provide for proper and fair compensation to the City for dispatch services, to act in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Agreement, and conserve public funds. Therefore, provided this Ordinance receives the affirmative vote of two-thirds of all members elected to Council, it shall take effect and be in force immediately upon its passage and approval by the Mayor; otherwise from and after the earliest period allowed by law.

	President of	Council	Approved:	Mayor	
Date Passed:			Date Approved:		
	<u>Yea</u>	<u>Nay</u>	Attest:Clerk of	Council	
Carbone Clark Kaminski Kosek Roff Short Spring			Ord. No. <u>2024 - 18 8</u> 1st Rdg. 2nd Rdg. 3rd Rdg.	Amended: Ref: Ref: Ref:	
			Public Hrg Adopted:	Ref: _Defeated:	

SIXTH AMENDMENT TO AGREEMENT FOR PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCH SERVICES BETWEEN THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO AND THE CITY OF BROOK PARK, OHIO

THIS SIXTH AMENDMENT TO AGREEMENT made at Strongsville, Ohio, this day of ______, 2024, by and between the CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, Ohio, hereinafter designated as "Strongsville", and the CITY OF BROOK PARK, Ohio, hereinafter designated as "Brook Park".

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, through adoption of Ordinance No. 2018-074 on May 21, 2018, the Strongsville City Council authorized an Agreement with the City of Brook Park for public safety services; and

WHEREAS, through adoption of Ordinance No. 11024-2018 on May 15, 2018, the Brook Park City Council likewise authorized an Agreement with Strongsville for such public safety services; and

WHEREAS, on May 23, 2018, Strongsville and Brook Park entered into an Agreement for Public Safety Dispatch Services, in which Strongsville agreed to dispatch Brook Park Police Department and Fire Department calls, on a twenty-four (24) hour basis, to authorized personnel of the Brook Park Police Department and the Brook Park Fire Department and other public safety resources (such as animal control) generally with regard to emergency and non-emergency incidents, and with communication support and services/systems directly related to the dispatch function, and subject to other specific terms and conditions contained therein; and

WHEREAS, at that time, Brook Park agreed to certain terms and conditions in connection with payment to Strongsville for Strongsville's provision of such Dispatch Services; and

WHEREAS, for the year 2019, there was no adjustment to the amount paid by Brook Park, from the rate of pay set forth in the Agreement between the parties; and

WHEREAS, on January 6, 2020, the parties entered into a *First Amendment to Agreement* providing for an adjustment to the provision for payment based upon the first year of operations and consistent with the Agreement, and as authorized by Strongsville City Council in Ordinance No. 2020-003; and

WHEREAS, yearly thereafter, the parties have entered into various amendments to the Agreement, which provide for adjustments to the provision for payment based on the total number of years of operation and consistent with the original Agreement, and subsequently authorized by Strongsville City Council in Ordinance Nos. 2021-002, 2021-150, 2023-014 and 2023-147; and

WHEREAS, now based upon six and one-half years (6½) of operations and in accordance with provisions of said Agreement, it is now necessary to further amend the provision relating to payment for Dispatch Services.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the mutual covenants set forth in the Agreement and herein, it is agreed as follows:

1. Article I(E) of the Agreement be and is hereby amended to read in part as follows:

* * *

"E. Payment for Dispatch Services: Brook Park, in consideration of the provision of the Dispatch Services outlined herein, agrees to pay Strongsville the amount of Forty-Three Thousand Three Hundred Thirty-Three Dollars and 33/100 (\$43,333,33) per month by the first (1st) of each month for Dispatch Services provided in that month. For the period of operation from January 1, 2020 through December 31, 2020, Brook Park will pay Strongsville at an increased rate of pay of Forty-Five Thousand Nine Hundred Thirty-Three and 33/100 Dollars (\$45,933.33) per month by the first of each month for Dispatch Services provided in that month, for a total of Five Hundred Fifty-One Thousand One Hundred Ninety-Nine and 96/100 Dollars (\$551,199.96) for such year of operation. For the period of operation from January 1, 2021 through December 31, 2021, Brook Park will pay Strongsville at an increased rate of pay of Forty-Eight Thousand Six Hundred Eighty-Nine and 32/100 Dollars (\$48,689,33) per month by the first of each month for Dispatch Services provided in that month, for a total of Five Hundred Eighty-Four Thousand Two Hundred Seventy-One and 84/100 Dollars (\$584,271.96) for such year of operation. For the period of operation from January 1, 2022 through December 31, 2022, Brook Park will pay Strongsville at an increased rate of pay of Fifty-Two Thousand Nine Hundred Seventeen and 00/100 Dollars (\$52,917.00) per month by the first of each month for Dispatch Services provided in that month, for a total of Six Hundred Thirty-Five Thousand Four and 00/100 Dollars (\$635,004.00) for such year of operation. For the period of operation from January 1, 2023 through December 31, 2023, Brook Park will pay Strongsville at an increased rate of pay of Fifty-Six Thousand Ninety-Two and 00/100 Dollars (\$56,092.00) per month by the first of each month for Dispatch Services provided in that month, for a total of Six Hundred Seventy-Three Thousand One Hundred Four and 00/100 Dollars (\$673,104.00) for such year of operation. For the period of operation from January 1, 2024 through December 31, 2024, Brook Park will pay Strongsville at an increased rate of pay of Fifty-Seven Thousand One Hundred Ninety-Three and 33/100 Dollars (\$57,193.33) per

month by the first of each month for Dispatch Services provided in that month, for a total of Six Hundred Eighty-Six Thousand Three Hundred Twenty and 00/100 Dollars (\$686,320.00) for such year of operation. For the period of operation from January 1, 2025 through December 31, 2025, Brook Park will pay Strongsville at an increased rate of pay of Fifty-Eight Thousand Eight Hundred Ninety-Five and 75/100 Dollars (\$58,895.75) per month by the first of each month for Dispatch Services provided in that month, for a total of Seven Hundred Six Thousand Seven Hundred Forty-Nine and 00/100 Dollars (\$706,749.00) for such year of operation."

* * *

- 2. This Sixth Amendment to Agreement amends, modifies and supplements the Agreement effective January 1, 2025 only as specifically set forth herein. All rights and obligations of Strongsville and Brook Park under the Agreement and all other provisions not specifically amended herein remain unmodified and in full force and effect.
- 3. This Sixth Amendment to Agreement shall be binding upon Strongsville and Brook Park and their respective successors and assigns.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Amendment to Agreement the day and year first above written.

Signed in the presence of:	CITY OF BROOK PARK ("Brook Park")
Author D'Comics	By: Edward Orcutt, Mayor
	CITY OF STRONGSVILLE ("Strongsville")
	By: Thomas P. Perciak, Mayor

CERTIFICATE OF FINANCE DIRECTOR

I hereby certify that the amount of money required to meet the expenditures called for by this Amendment to Agreement is in the treasury, to the credit of the fund for which it is to be drawn, or in the process of collection, and not appropriated for any other purpose.

11-19-24	Robert Mich
Date	Robert McGann, Finance Director
	City of Brook Park

CERTIFICATE OF LAW DIRECTOR FOR THE CITY OF BROOK PARK
I have hereby reviewed and approved the form of the foregoing Amendment to Agreement this 18 day of 100 cm beau, 2024.
Carol Dillon Horvath, Law Director
ϵ
CERTIFICATE OF LAW DIRECTOR FOR THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE
I have hereby reviewed and approved the form of the foregoing Amendment to Agreement this day of, 2024.
Neal M. Jamison, Law Director

I HEREBY APPROVE THE WITHIN INSTRUMENT AS TO LEGAL FORM AND CORRECTNESS

DIRECTOR OF LAW

CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO

ORDINANCE NO. 2024 – 189

By: Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT AND MASTER SERVICES AND PURCHASING AGREEMENT WITH AXON ENTERPRISE, INC. FOR THE PURCHASE OF TASERS FOR USE BY THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE POLICE DEPARTMENT, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

WHEREAS, the City of Strongsville Police Department is in need of Tasers with related appurtenances in order to assist them in apprehending aggressive criminals without the use of excessive force; and

WHEREAS, Axon Enterprise, Inc. has created the new TASER 10 technology which creates more time and space to de-escalate and resolve conflicts, thereby creating a less-lethal environment; and

WHEREAS, the City's Chief of Police has recommended that in order to maintain the public health, safety and welfare, it is immediately necessary for the City to enter into a contract and agreement with Axon Enterprise, Inc. for the purchase of seventy-two (72) Tasers with related appurtenances; and

WHEREAS, the City is desirous of entering into the contract and Master Services and Purchasing Agreement for such equipment and services on an annual recurring basis.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, COUNTY OF CUYAHOGA AND STATE OF OHIO:

Section 1. That for the reasons aforesaid, this Council hereby approves and authorizes the Mayor to enter into a contract and Master Services and Purchasing Agreement with AXON ENTERPRISE, INC. for the purchase of seventy-two (72) Tasers with related appurtenances for use by the City of Strongsville Police Department, in the amount of \$66,796.80 for the initial first year purchase, with an annual recurring amount of \$66,796.80, for a total amount of \$333,984.00 for the five-year period beginning in February, 2025, all as more fully set forth in the quote attached hereto and incorporated herein as Exhibit "A", and the Master Services and Purchasing Agreement on file with the Chief of Police.

- **Section 2.** That the funds for the purpose of such Agreement have been appropriated and shall be paid from the General Fund.
- **Section 3.** That it is found and determined that all formal actions of this Council concerning and relating to the adoption of this Ordinance were adopted in an open meeting of this Council; and that all deliberations of this Council, and any of its committees, that resulted in such formal action were in meetings open to the public in compliance with all legal requirements.
- **Section 4.** That this Ordinance is hereby declared to be an emergency measure necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, property, health, safety and welfare, and for the further reason that it is immediately necessary to enter into the aforesaid

CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO ORDINANCE NO. 2024 – 189 Page 2

contract and Agreement in order to provide and ensure efficient and critical safety operations within the Police Department, and to conserve public funds. Therefore, provided this Ordinance receives the affirmative vote of two-thirds of all members elected to Council, it shall take effect and be in force immediately upon its passage and approval by the Mayor.

	President of	Council	Approv	red:	Mayor	
Date Passed:			Date A	pproved:		
	<u>Yea</u>	<u>Nay</u>	Attest:_		Council	
Carbone Clark Kaminski Kosek Roff Short Spring			1 st Rdg	o. <u>3034-189</u> J g g	Amended: Ref: Ref: Ref:	
			Public Adopte	Hrg	Ref: Defeated:	

Docusign Envelope ID: DDB69F03-F76F-49DD-B7B3-6D1D3B1A6F59



Axon Enterprise, Inc. 17800 N 85th St. Scottsdale, Arizona 85255 United States VAT: 86-0741227 Domestic: (800) 978-2737 International: +1.800.978.2737

Q-603213-45594,719DA

Issued: 10/29/2024

Quote Expiration: 11/29/2024

Estimated Contract Start Date: 03/01/2025

Account Number: 106737 Payment Terms: N30 Delivery Method:

Strongsville Police Dept OH Strongsville Police Dept OH 18688 Royalkon Rd 18688 Royalkon	
Strongsville, OH 44136-5127 USA Strongsville OH 44136-5127 USA Email:	

SALES REPRESENTATIVE	PRIMARY CONTACT
Danielle Cocchi	Ronald M. Kubacki
Phone:	Phone: 440-580-3223
Email: dcocchi@axon.com	Email: ronald.kubacki@strongsville.org
Fax:	Fax: (440) 238-1642

Quote Summary

Program Length	60 Months
TOTAL COST	\$333,984.00
ESTIMATED TOTAL W/ TAX	\$333,984.00

Discount Summary

Average Savings Per Year	\$13,948.80
TOTAL SAVINGS	\$69,744.00

Page 1

Q-603213-45594.719DA

Docusign Envelope ID: DDB69F03-F76F-49DD-B7B3-6D1D3B1A6F59

Payment Summary

Date	Subtotal	Tax	Total
Feb 2025	\$66,796.80	\$0.00	\$66,796,80
Feb 2026	\$66,796.80	\$0.00	\$66,796.80
Feb 2027	\$66,796.80	\$0.00	\$66,796,80
Feb 2028	\$66,796.80	\$0.00	\$66,796,80
Feb 2029	\$66,796.80	\$0.00	\$66,796.80
Total	\$333,984.00	\$0.00	\$333,984.00

Page 2

Q-603213-45594.719DA

Quote Unbundled Price: Quote List Price:

\$403,728.00

\$347,994.00

Quote Subtotal:

\$333,984.00

Pricing

All deliverables are detailed in Delivery Schedules section lower in proposal

Item	Description	Qty	Term	Unbundled	List Price	Net Price	Subtotal	Tax	Total
Program									
C00010	BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	70	60	\$94.51	\$81.24	\$79.52	\$333,984.00	\$0.00	\$333,984.00
A la Carte Serv	rices								
85149	AXON TASER - 2 DAY PRODUCT SPECIFIC INSTRUCTOR COURSE	1			\$6,786.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00
Total							\$333,984.00	\$0.00	\$333,984.00

Delivery Schedule

Hardware

Bundle	Item	Description	QTY	Shipping Location	Estimated Delivery Date
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100390	AXON TASER 10 - HANDLE - YELLOW CLASS 3R	70	2	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100390	AXON TASER 10 - HANDLE - YELLOW CLASS 3R	2	2	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100393	AXON TASER 10 - MAGAZINE - LIVE DUTY BLACK	70	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100393	AXON TASER 10 - MAGAZINE - LIVE DUTY BLACK	2	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100394	AXON TASER 10 - MAGAZINE - HALT TRAINING BLUE	4	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100395	AXON TASER 10 - MAGAZINE - LIVE TRAINING PURPLE	3	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100396	AXON TASER 10 - MAGAZINE - INERT RED	30	<u> </u>	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100399	AXON TASER 10 - CARTRIDGE - LIVE	1400	i	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100400	AXON TASER 10 - CARTRIDGE - HALT	420	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100401	AXON TASER 10 - CARTRIDGE - INERT	300	-	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100611	AXON TASER 10 - SAFARILAND HOLSTER - RH	70	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100623	AXON TASER - TRAINING - ENHANCED HALT SUIT V2	1	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	20018	AXON TASER - BATTERY PACK - TACTICAL	70	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	20018	AXON TASER - BATTERY PACK - TACTICAL	12	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	20018	AXON TASER - BATTERY PACK - TACTICAL	2	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	70033	AXON - DOCK WALL MOUNT - BRACKET ASSY	1	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	71019	AXON BODY - DOCK POWERCORD - NORTH AMERICA	1	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	74200	AXON TASER - DOCK - SIX BAY PLUS CORE	1	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	80087	AXON TASER - TARGET - CONDUCTIVE PROFESSIONAL RUGGEDIZED	1	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	80090	AXON TASER - TARGET FRAME - PROFESSIONAL 27.5 IN X 75 IN	1	1	02/01/2025
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100399	AXON TASER 10 - CARTRIDGE - LIVE	210	1	02/01/2026
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100400	AXON TASER 10 - CARTRIDGE - HALT	560	1	02/01/2026
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100399	AXON TASER 10 - CARTRIDGE - LIVE	210	1	02/01/2027
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100400	AXON TASER 10 - CARTRIDGE - HALT	560	1	02/01/2027
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100399	AXON TASER 10 - CARTRIDGE - LIVE	210	1	02/01/2028
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100400	AXON TASER 10 - CARTRIDGE - HALT	560	1	02/01/2028

Q-603213-45594.719DA Page 3

Docusign Envelope ID: DDB69F03-F76F-49DD-B7B3-6D1D3B1A6F59

Hardware

Bundle	Item	Description	QTY	Shipping Location	Estimated Delivery Date
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100399	AXON TASER 10 - CARTRIDGE - LIVE	210	1	02/01/2029
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100400	AXON TASER 10 - CARTRIDGE - HALT	560	1	02/01/2029

Software

Bundle	Item	Description	QTY	Estimated Start Date	Estimated End Date
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	101180	AXON TASER - DATA SCIENCE PROGRAM	70	03/01/2025	02/28/2030
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	20248	AXON TASER - EVIDENCE.COM LICENSE	70	03/01/2025	02/28/2030
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	20248	AXON TASER - EVIDENCE.COM LICENSE	1	03/01/2025	02/28/2030

Services

Bundle	Item	Description	QTY
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100751	AXON TASER 10 - REPLACEMENT ACCESS PROGRAM - DUTY CARTRIDGE	70
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	101193	AXON TASER - ON DEMAND CERTIFICATION	1
A la Carte	85149	AXON TASER - 2 DAY PRODUCT SPECIFIC INSTRUCTOR COURSE	1

Warranties

Bundle	Item	Description	QTY	Estimated Start Date	Estimated End Date
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100704	AXON TASER 10 - EXT WARRANTY - HANDLE	70	02/01/2026	02/28/2030
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	100704	AXON TASER 10 - EXT WARRANTY - HANDLE	2	02/01/2026	02/28/2030
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	80374	AXON TASER - EXT WARRANTY - BATTERY PACK 17/T10	70	02/01/2026	02/28/2030
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	80374	AXON TASER - EXT WARRANTY - BATTERY PACK T7/T10	2	02/01/2026	02/28/2030
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	80374	AXON TASER - EXT WARRANTY - BATTERY PACK T7/T10	12	02/01/2026	02/28/2030
BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	80396	AXON TASER - EXT WARRANTY - DOCK SIX BAY T7/T10	1	02/01/2026	02/28/2030

Shipping Locations

Location Number	Street	City	State	Zip	Country
1	18688 Royalton Rd	Strongsville	ОН	44136-5127	USA
2	18688 Royalton Rd	Strongsville	ОН	44136-5127	USA

Payment Details

Feb 2025						
Invoice Plan	Item	Description	Qty	Subtotal	Tax	Total
Year 1	85149	AXON TASER - 2 DAY PRODUCT SPECIFIC INSTRUCTOR COURSE	1	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00
Year 1	C00010	BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	70	\$66,796.80	\$0.00	\$66,796.80
Total				\$66,796.80	\$0.00	\$66,796.80
Feb 2026						
Invoice Plan	Item	Description	Qty	Subtotal	Tax	Total
Year 2	85149	AXON TASER - 2 DAY PRODUCT SPECIFIC INSTRUCTOR COURSE	1	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00
Year 2	C00010	BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	70	\$66,796.80	\$0.00	\$66,796.80
Total				\$66,796.80	\$0.00	\$66,796.80
Feb 2027						
Invoice Plan	Item	Description	Qty	Subtotal	Tax	Total
Year 3	85149	AXON TASER - 2 DAY PRODUCT SPECIFIC INSTRUCTOR COURSE	1	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00
Year 3	C00010	BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	70	\$66,796.80	\$0.00	\$66,796,80
Total				\$66,796.80	\$0.00	\$66,796.80
Feb 2028						
Invoice Plan	Item	Description	Qty	Subtotal	Tax	Total
Year 4	85149	AXON TASER - 2 DAY PRODUCT SPECIFIC INSTRUCTOR COURSE	1	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00
Year 4	C00010	BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	70	\$66,796.80	\$0.00	\$66,796.80
Total				\$66,796.80	\$0.00	\$66,796.80
Feb 2029						
Invoice Plan	Item	Description	Qty	Subtotal	Tax	Total
Year 5	85149	AXON TASER - 2 DAY PRODUCT SPECIFIC INSTRUCTOR COURSE	1	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00
Year 5	C00010	BUNDLE - TASER 10 CERTIFICATION	70	\$66,796.80	\$0.00	\$66,796.80
Total				\$66,796,80	\$0.00	\$66,796.80

Docusion Envelope ID: DDB69F03-F76F-49DD-B7B3-6D1D3B1A6F59

Tax is estimated based on rates applicable at date of quote and subject to change at time of invoicing. If a tax exemption certificate should be applied, please submit prior to invoicing.

Exception to Standard Terms and Conditions

Section 2.2 of the Axon Master Services and Purchasing Agreement is hereby modified as follows:

2.2. Upon completion of the Subscription Term, the Subscription Term may renew for an additional 5 years ("Renewal Term") upon mutual written agreement of both Parties. For purchase of TASER 7 or TASER 10 as a standalone, Axon may increase pricing to its then-current list pricing for any Renewal Term. For all other purchases, Axon may increase pricing on all line items in the Quote by up to 3% at the beginning of each year of the Renewal Term. New devices and services may require additional terms. Axon will not authorize services until Axon receives a signed Quote or accepts a purchase order, whichever is first.

Terms and Conditions

Axon Enterprise Inc. Sales Terms and Conditions

Axon Master Services and Purchasing Agreement:

This Quote is limited to and conditional upon your acceptance of the provisions set forth herein and Axon's Master Services and Purchasing Agreement (posted at https://www.axon.com/sales-terms-and-conditions), as well as the attached Statement of Work (SOW) for Axon Fleet and/or Axon Interview Room purchase, if applicable. In the event you and Axon have entered into a prior agreement to govern all future purchases, that agreement shall govern to the extent it includes the products and services being purchased and does not conflict with the Axon Customer Experience Improvement Program Appendix as described below.

ACEIP:

The Axon Customer Experience Improvement Program Appendix, which includes the sharing of de-identified segments of Agency Content with Axon to develop new products and improve your product experience (posted at www.axon.com/legal/sales-terms-and-conditions), is incorporated herein by reference. By signing below, you agree to the terms of the Axon Customer Experience Improvement Program.

Acceptance of Terms:

Any purchase order issued in response to this Quote is subject solely to the above referenced terms and conditions. By signing below, you represent that you are lawfully able to enter into contracts. If you are signing on behalf of an entity (including but not limited to the company, municipality, or government agency for whom you work), you represent to Axon that you have legal authority to bind that entity. If you do not have this authority, please do not sign this Quote.

Page 6

Q-603213-45594.719DA

Docusign Envelope ID: DDB69F03-F76F-49DD-B7B3-6D1D3B1A6F59

Custon	ner: CITY	OF	STRONGSVILLE,	OHIO
Ву:				
Name:	Thomas	Р.	Perciak	
Title: _	Mayor			
Date: _				

Axon Enterprise, Inc.

Robert Driscoll

Name: Robert Driscoll

Title: Deputy General Counsel

Date: 11/25/2024 | 3:26 PM MST

10/29/2024



Page 7

Q-603213-45594.719DA

CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO

ORDINANCE NO. 2024 - 190

BY: Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT-RISK AGREEMENT WITH RFC CONTRACTING, LLC, IN CONNECTION WITH THE PROPOSED FIRE STATION NUMBER 5 ON ROYALTON ROAD, IN THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

WHEREAS, by and through Resolution No. 2024-105, the Mayor advertised a request for qualifications for Construction Manager At-Risk for the construction of a proposed Fire Station Number 5 to be located on the south side of Royalton Road, between Pearl Road and Prospect Road; and

WHEREAS, in accordance with Ohio Revised Code Sections 9.33 through 9.335 and Ohio Administrative Code 153:1, the City solicited proposals for Construction Manager At-Risk services for the proposed Fire Station Number 5, on the south side of Royalton Road, between Pearl Road and Prospect Road and selected RFC Contracting, LLC ("RFC"), as the firm submitting the proposal that is of best value; and

WHEREAS, the City now desires to enter into an Agreement with RFC for the Construction Manager At-Risk services.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, COUNTY OF CUYAHOGA AND STATE OF OHIO:

Section 1. That the Mayor is hereby authorized to sign, acknowledge and deliver, in the name of and on behalf of the City, an Agreement for Construction Manager At-Risk services with RFC CONTRACTING, LLC for a proposed Fire Station Number 5, on the south side of Royalton Road, between Pearl Road and Prospect Road, in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the proposed Agreement attached hereto as Exhibit "1" and incorporated herein by reference, which in all respects is hereby approved. The execution of the Agreement is approved with such terms and conditions that are not materially inconsistent with this Ordinance, not substantially adverse to the City, and that are permitted by law. The approval of such terms and conditions, and that such terms and conditions are not materially inconsistent with this Ordinance and not substantially adverse to the City, shall be conclusively evidenced by the signing of the Agreement by the Mayor.

Section 2. That the funds for the purposes of said contract have been appropriated and shall be paid from the General Capital Improvement Fund.

Section 3. That it is found and determined that all formal actions of this Council concerning and relating to the adoption of this Ordinance were adopted in an open meeting of this Council; and that all deliberations of this Council, and of any of its committees, that resulted in such formal action were in meetings open to the public in compliance with all legal requirements.

CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO ORDINANCE NO. 2024 – 190 Page 2

Section 4. That this Ordinance is hereby declared to be an emergency measure necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, property, health, safety and welfare of the City, and for the further reason that it is immediately necessary to enter into said Agreement in order to commence construction manager services for a proposed Fire Station Number 5 to protect the lives and property of citizens of the City, and conserve public funds. Therefore, provided this Ordinance receives the affirmative vote of two-thirds of all members elected to Council, it shall take effect and be in force immediately upon its passage and approval by the Mayor; otherwise from and after the earliest period allowed by law.

	President of	President of Council Approved: Mayor		
Date Passed:			Date Approved:	
	<u>Yea</u>	<u>Nay</u>	Attest: Clerk of Council	
Carbone Clark Kaminski Kosek Roff Short Spring			Ord. No. 2024 - 190 Amended:	
			Public HrgRef: Adopted:Defeated:	



Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Construction Manager as Constructor where the basis of payment is the Cost of the Work Plus a Fee with a Guaranteed Maximum Price

AGREEMENT made as of the 2nd day of December in the year 2024 (In words, indicate day, month, and year.)

BETWEEN the Owner:

(Name, legal status, address, and other information)

City of Strongsville, Ohio 16099 Foltz Parkway Strongsville, Ohio 44149

and the Construction Manager: (Name, legal status, address, and other information)

RFC Contracting, LLC 13477 Prospect Road, Suite 105 Strongsville, Ohio 44149

for the following Project: (Name, location, and detailed description)

Construction of a New Fire Station Number 5

The Architect: (Name, legal status, address, and other information)

DS Architecture 1020 Huron Road, Suite 101 Cleveland, Ohio 44115

The Owner and Construction Manager agree as follows.

ADDITIONS AND DELETIONS:

The author of this document has added information needed for its completion. The author may also have revised the text of the original AIA standard form. An Additions and Deletions Report that notes added information as well as revisions to the standard form text is available from the author and should be reviewed. A vertical line in the left margin of this document indicates where the author has added necessary information and where the author has added to or deleted from the original AIA text.

This document has important legal consequences. Consultation with an attorney is encouraged with respect to its completion or modification.

AIA Document A201TM-2017, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction, is adopted in this document by reference. Do not use with other general conditions unless this document is modified.

AIA Document A133 - 2019. Copyright © 1991, 2003, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," 'AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 17:16:27 ET on 11/25/2024 under Order No.2114439261 which expires on 12/05/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@alacontracts.com. (1936611925)

EX,"/"

User Notes:

TABLE OF ARTICLES

- 1 INITIAL INFORMATION
- 2 GENERAL PROVISIONS
- 3 CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S RESPONSIBILITIES
- 4 OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES
- 5 COMPENSATION AND PAYMENTS FOR PRECONSTRUCTION PHASE SERVICES
- 6 COMPENSATION FOR CONSTRUCTION PHASE SERVICES
- 7 COST OF THE WORK FOR CONSTRUCTION PHASE
- 8 DISCOUNTS, REBATES, AND REFUNDS
- 9 SUBCONTRACTS AND OTHER AGREEMENTS
- 10 ACCOUNTING RECORDS
- 11 PAYMENTS FOR CONSTRUCTION PHASE SERVICES
- 12 DISPUTE RESOLUTION
- 13 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION
- 14 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS
- 15 SCOPE OF THE AGREEMENT

EXHIBIT A GENERAL CONDITIONS

ARTICLE 1 INITIAL INFORMATION

§ 1.1 This Agreement is based on the Initial Information set forth in this Section 1.1. (For each item in this section, insert the information or a statement such as "not applicable" or "unknown at time of execution.")

§ 1.1.1 The Owner's program for the Project, as described in Section 4.1.1:

(Insert the Owner's program, identify documentation that establishes the Owner's program, or state the manner in which the program will be developed.)

To be developed by the Architect

§ 1.1.2 The Project's physical characteristics:

(Identify or describe pertinent information about the Project's physical characteristics, such as size; location; dimensions; geotechnical reports; site boundaries; topographic surveys; traffic and utility studies; availability of public and private utilities and services; legal description of the site, etc.)

The Fire Station Number 5 will be on City owned by property on the South side of Royalton Road, between Pearl Road and Prospect Road, will be approximately 15,000 square feet, and will house administrative offices, meeting areas, physical training areas, shower and locker facilities for male and female firefighters, storage areas, apparatus bays, and their associated emergency service functions.

§ 1.1.3 The Owner's budget for the Guaranteed Maximum Price, as defined in Article 6: (Provide total and, if known, a line item breakdown.)

AIA Document A133 – 2019. Copyright © 1991, 2003, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects." "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 17:16:27 ET on 11/25/2024 under Order No.2114439261 which expires on 12/05/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@alacontracts.com.

(1936611925)

User Notes:

§ 1.1.4 The Owner's anticipated design and construction milestone dates provided that the parties, in cooperation with the Architect, shall use commercially reasonable efforts to establish earlier milestone dates for design, construction commencement and Substantial Completion:

.1 Design phase milestone dates, if any:

Programming: September 23rd, 2024—October 27th, 2024
Schematic Design: October 28th, 2024—December 29th, 2024
Design Development: December 30th, 2024—March 16th, 2025
0%-30% Construction Documents: March 17th, 2025—April 13th, 2025
GMP Development: April 14^{tt}, 2025—May 11th, 2025
30% - 100% Construction Documents: April 14th 2025—June 8th, 2025
Plan Review: June 9th, 2025—July 20th, 2025
Conformed Documents: July 21st, 2025—August 3rd, 2025

2 Construction commencement date:

July 21st, 2025

.3 Substantial Completion date or dates:

(Paragraphs deleted) 14 months - 18 months following construction commencement

§ 1.1.5 The Owner's requirements for accelerated or fast-track scheduling, or phased construction, are set forth below: (Identify any requirements for fast-track scheduling or phased construction.)

N/A

§ 1.1.6 The Owner's anticipated Sustainable Objective for the Project: (Identify and describe the Owner's Sustainable Objective for the Project, if any.)

N/A

§ 1.1.6.1 If the Owner identifies a Sustainable Objective, the Owner and Construction Manager shall complete and incorporate AIA Document E234TM–2019, Sustainable Projects Exhibit, Construction Manager as Constructor Edition, into this Agreement to define the terms, conditions and services related to the Owner's Sustainable Objective. If E234–2019 is incorporated into this agreement, the Owner and Construction Manager shall incorporate the completed E234–2019 into the agreements with the consultants and contractors performing services or Work in any way associated with the Sustainable Objective.

§ 1.1.7 Other Project information:

(Identify special characteristics or needs of the Project not provided elsewhere.)

N/A

§ 1.1.8 The Owner identifies the following representative in accordance with Section 4.2: (List name, address, and other contact information.)

Jack Draves, Fire Chief City of Strongsville, Ohio 17000 Prospect Road Strongsville, Ohio 44149

E-mail: Jack.draves@strongsville.org

Init.

AIA Document A133 – 2019. Copyright © 1991, 2003, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 17:16:27 ET on 11/25/2024 under Order No.2114439261 which expires on 12/05/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com.

User Notes:

Phone: 440-580-3216

§ 1.1.9 The persons or entities, in addition to the Owner's representative, who are required to review the Construction Manager's submittals to the Owner are as follows:

(List name, address and other contact information.)

Jeffrey G. Meyers, AIA, NCARB, LEED AP BD+C DS Architecture 1020 Huron Road, Suite 101 Cleveland, Ohio 44115 Phone: 216-771-0090

E-mail: jmeyers@dsarchitecture.com

§ 1.1.10 The Owner shall retain the following consultants and contractors:

(List name, legal status, address, and other contact information.)

.1 Geotechnical Engineer:

Provided through the Architect

.2 Civil Engineer:

Provided through the Architect

.3 Other, if any:
(List any other consultants retained by the Owner, such as a Project or Program Manager.)

N/A

§ 1.1.11 The Architect's representative:

(List name, address, and other contact information.)

Jeffrey G. Meyers, AIA, NCARB, LEED AP BD+C DS Architecture 1020 Huron Road, Suite 101 Cleveland, Ohio 44115 Phone: 216-771-0090 E-mail: jmeyers@dsarchitecture.com

§ 1.1.12 The Construction Manager identifies the following representative in accordance with Article 3: (List name, address, and other contact information.)

Roger Riachi, President RFC Contracting, LLC 13477 Prospect Road, Suite 105 Strongsville, Ohio 44149 Phone: 440.572.9444 E-mail: rriachi@aol.com

§ 1.1.13 The Owner's requirements for the Construction Manager's staffing plan for Preconstruction Services, as required under Section 3.1.9:

(List any Owner-specific requirements to be included in the staffing plan.)

Initial staffing plan is set forth in Section 5.1.2 herein.

§ 1.1.14 The Owner's requirements for subcontractor procurement for the performance of the Work: (List any Owner-specific requirements for subcontractor procurement.)

AlA Document A133 – 2019. Copyright © 1991, 2003, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA," the AlA Logo, and "AlA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 17:16:27 ET on 11/25/2024 under Order No.2114439261 which expires on 12/05/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AlA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@alacontracts.com.

User Notes:

4

Init.

Construction Manager shall follow the process set forth in Article 9 herein for subcontractor procurement.

§ 1.1.15 Other Initial Information on which this Agreement is based:

N/A

- § 1.2 The Owner and Construction Manager may rely on the Initial Information. Both parties, however, recognize that such information may materially change and, in that event, the Owner and the Construction Manager shall appropriately adjust the Project schedule, the Construction Manager's services, and the Construction Manager's compensation. The Owner shall adjust the Owner's budget for the Guaranteed Maximum Price and the Owner's anticipated design and construction milestones, as necessary, to accommodate material changes in the Initial Information.
- § 1.3 Neither the Owner's nor the Construction Manager's representative shall be changed without ten days' prior notice to the other party.

ARTICLE 2 GENERAL PROVISIONS

§ 2.1 The Contract Documents

The Contract Documents consist of this Agreement, Conditions of the Contract (General Conditions, Supplementary and other Conditions), Drawings, Specifications, Addenda issued prior to execution of this Agreement, other documents listed in this Agreement, and Modifications issued after execution of this Agreement, all of which form the Contract and are as fully a part of the Contract as if attached to this Agreement or repeated herein. Upon the Owner's acceptance of the Construction Manager's Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal, the Contract Documents will also include the documents described in Section 3.2.3 and identified in the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment and revisions prepared by the Architect and furnished by the Owner as described in Section 3.2.8. The Contract represents the entire and integrated agreement between the parties hereto and supersedes prior negotiations, representations or agreements, either written or oral. If anything in the other Contract Documents, other than a Modification, is inconsistent with this Agreement, this Agreement shall govern. An enumeration of the Contract Documents, other than a Modification, appears in Article 15.

§ 2.2 Relationship of the Parties

The Construction Manager accepts the relationship of trust and confidence established by this Agreement and covenants with the Owner to cooperate with the Architect and exercise the Construction Manager's skill and judgment in furthering the interests of the Owner to furnish efficient construction administration, management services, and supervision; to furnish at all times an adequate supply of workers and materials; and to perform the Work in an expeditious and economical manner consistent with the Owner's interests. The Owner agrees to furnish or approve, in a timely manner, information required by the Construction Manager and to make payments to the Construction Manager in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

§ 2.3 General Conditions

- § 2.3.1 For the Preconstruction Phase, AIA Document A201TM—2017, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction, shall apply as follows: Section 1.5, Ownership and Use of Documents; Section 1.7, Digital Data Use and Transmission; Section 3.12.10, Professional Services; Section 10.3, Hazardous Materials; Section 13.1, Governing Law. The term "Contractor" as used in A201–2017 shall mean the Construction Manager.
- § 2.3.2 For the Construction Phase, the General Conditions of the Contract shall be as set forth in A201–2017. The term "Contractor" as used in A201–2017 shall mean the Construction Manager.
- § 2.3.3 The AIA Document A201-2017, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction, also referred to in this Agreement as the "AIA Document A201-2017", the "A201-2017", and the "General Conditions", consist of a modified AIA Document A201-2017, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction and are attached as Exhibit A to this Agreement.

ARTICLE 3 CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

The Construction Manager's Preconstruction Phase responsibilities are set forth in Sections 3.1 and 3.2, and in the applicable provisions of A201-2017 referenced in Section 2.3.1. The Construction Manager's Construction Phase responsibilities are set forth in Section 3.3. The Owner and Construction Manager may agree, in consultation with the Architect, for the Construction Phase to commence prior to completion of the Preconstruction Phase, in which case, both

phases will proceed concurrently. The Construction Manager shall identify a representative authorized to act on behalf of the Construction Manager with respect to the Project.

§ 3.1 Preconstruction Phase

§ 3.1.1 Extent of Responsibility

The Construction Manager shall exercise reasonable care in performing its Preconstruction Services. The Owner and Architect shall be entitled to rely on, and shall not be responsible for, the accuracy, completeness, and timeliness of services and information furnished by the Construction Manager. The Construction Manager, however, does not warrant or guarantee estimates and schedules except as may be included as part of the Guaranteed Maximum Price. The Construction Manager is not required to ascertain that the Drawings and Specifications are in accordance with applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, or lawful orders of public authorities, but the Construction Manager shall promptly report to the Architect and Owner any nonconformity discovered by or made known to the Construction Manager as a request for information in such form as the Architect may require.

§ 3.1.2 The Construction Manager shall visit the Project site with the Architect, provide a preliminary evaluation of the Owner's program, schedule and construction budget requirements, each in terms of the other, provide its opinion of what the Construction Manager would reasonably expect to see in the program, schedule and construction budget requirements, and identify the deficiencies within these items.

§ 3.1.3 Consultation

- § 3.1.3.1 The Construction Manager shall schedule and conduct meetings with the Architect and Owner to discuss such matters as procedures, progress, coordination, and scheduling of the Work.
- § 3.1.3.2 The Construction Manager shall advise the Owner and Architect on proposed site use and improvements, selection of materials, building systems, and equipment. The Construction Manager shall also provide recommendations to the Owner and Architect, consistent with the Project requirements, on constructability; availability of materials and labor; time requirements for procurement, installation and construction; prefabrication; and factors related to construction cost including, but not limited to, costs of alternative designs or materials, preliminary budgets, life-cycle data, and possible cost reductions. The Construction Manager shall consult with the Architect regarding professional services to be provided by the Construction Manager during the Construction Phase.
- § 3.1.3.3 The Construction Manager shall assist the Owner and Architect in establishing building information modeling and digital data protocols for the Project, to establish the protocols for the development, use, transmission, and exchange of digital data.

§ 3.1.4 Project Schedule

When Project requirements in Section 4.1.1 have been sufficiently identified, the Construction Manager shall prepare and periodically update a Project schedule for the Architect's review and the Owner's acceptance. The Construction Manager shall obtain the Architect's approval for the portion of the Project schedule relating to the performance of the Architect's services. The Project schedule shall coordinate and integrate the Construction Manager's services, the Architect's services, other Owner consultants' services, and the Owner's responsibilities; and identify items that affect the Project's timely completion. The updated Project schedule shall include the following: submission of the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal; components of the Work; Subcontractor selection; times of commencement and completion required of each Subcontractor; ordering and delivery of products, including those that must be ordered in advance of construction; Substantial, final and other milestone completion dates; and the occupancy requirements of the Owner. The Construction Manager shall immediately advise the Owner and Architect if at any time it appears that the schedule may be exceeded and make recommendations for corrective action.

§ 3.1.5 Phased Construction

The Construction Manager, in consultation with the Architect, shall provide recommendations with regard to accelerated or fast-track scheduling, procurement, and sequencing for phased construction. The Construction Manager shall take into consideration cost reductions, cost information, constructability, provisions for temporary facilities, and procurement and construction scheduling issues.

§ 3.1.5.1 This Agreement is based upon the assumption that there will be only one GMP Amendment for the Project. The parties recognize, however, that during the Preconstruction Stages, or as may be set forth in Section 1.1.5 herein, they may decide to use more than one Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment for the Project in order to accommodate phased

construction with separate Substantial Completion dates for each phase. In that case, the Owner and the Construction Manager will execute a Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment for each phase with each amendment after the first one supplementing the previous amendments. If the Project involves more than one phase, the requirements of this Agreement shall apply separately to each phase established, including but not limited to liquidated damages, retainage, contingency, final payment and commencement of warranties/guarantees, and the Contract Sums related thereto. The Construction Manager shall not be entitled to transfer unused contingency from one phase to one or more other phases.

§ 3.1.6 Cost Estimates

- § 3.1.6.1 Based on the preliminary design and other design criteria prepared by the Architect, the Construction Manager shall prepare, for the Architect's review and the Owner's approval, preliminary estimates of the Cost of the Work or the cost of program requirements using area, volume, or similar conceptual estimating techniques. If the Architect or Construction Manager suggests alternative materials and systems, the Construction Manager shall provide cost evaluations of those alternative materials and systems.
- § 3.1.6.2 As the Architect progresses with the preparation of the Schematic Design, Design Development and Construction Documents, the Construction Manager shall review the documents, provide its opinion of what Construction Manager would reasonably expect to see in the Documents, identify deficiencies within the Documents, and prepare and update, at appropriate intervals agreed to by the Owner, Construction Manager and Architect, an estimate of the Cost of the Work with increasing detail and refinement. The Construction Manager shall include in the estimate those costs to allow for the further development of the design, price escalation, and market conditions, until such time as the Owner and Construction Manager agree on a Guaranteed Maximum Price for the Work. The estimate shall be provided for the Architect's review and the Owner's approval. The Construction Manager shall also identify to Architect issues needing clarification in an effort to reduce assumptions and clarifications by the Construction Manager in the preparation of a Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal. The Construction Manager shall inform the Owner and Architect in the event that the estimate of the Cost of the Work exceeds the latest approved Project budget, and make recommendations for corrective action.
- § 3.1.6.3 If the Architect is providing cost estimating services, and a discrepancy exists between the Construction Manager's cost estimates and the Architect's cost estimates, the Construction Manager and the Architect shall work together to reconcile the cost estimates.
- § 3.1.7 As the Architect progresses with the preparation of the Schematic Design, Design Development and Construction Documents, the Construction Manager shall consult with the Owner and Architect and make recommendations regarding constructability and schedules, for the Architect's review and the Owner's approval.
- § 3.1.8 The Construction Manager shall provide recommendations and information to the Owner and Architect regarding equipment, materials, services, and temporary Project facilities.
- § 3.1.9 The Construction Manager shall provide a staffing plan for Preconstruction Phase services for the Owner's review and approval.
- § 3.1.10 If the Owner identified a Sustainable Objective in Article 1, the Construction Manager shall fulfill its Preconstruction Phase responsibilities as required in AIA Document E234TM—2019, Sustainable Projects Exhibit, Construction Manager as Constructor Edition, attached to this Agreement.

§ 3.1.11 Subcontractors and Suppliers

- § 3.1.11.1 If the Owner has provided requirements for subcontractor procurement in section 1.1.14, the Construction Manager shall provide a subcontracting plan, addressing the Owner's requirements, for the Owner's review and approval.
- § 3.1.11.2 The Construction Manager shall develop bidders' interest in the Project.
- § 3.1.11.3 The processes described in Article 9 shall apply if bid packages will be issued during the Preconstruction Phase.

§ 3.1.12 Procurement

The Construction Manager shall prepare, for the Architect's review and the Owner's acceptance, a procurement schedule for items that must be ordered in advance of construction. The Construction Manager shall expedite and coordinate the ordering and delivery of materials that must be ordered in advance of construction.

§ 3.1.13 Compliance with Laws

The Construction Manager shall comply with applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities applicable to its performance under this Contract, and with equal employment opportunity programs, and other programs as may be required by governmental and quasi-governmental authorities.

§ 3.1.14 Other Preconstruction Services

Insert a description of any other Preconstruction Phase services to be provided by the Construction Manager, or reference an exhibit attached to this document

(Describe any other Preconstruction Phase services, such as providing cash flow projections, development of a project information management system, early selection or procurement of subcontractors, etc.)

N/A

§ 3.2 Guaranteed Maximum Price Proposal

§ 3.2.1 At a time to be mutually agreed upon by the Owner and the Construction Manager, the Construction Manager shall prepare a Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal for the Owner's and Architect's review, and the Owner's acceptance. In the absence of a mutual agreement regarding the timing, the Construction Manager shall, following the receipt of the 75% complete Construction Documents, submit the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal to the Owner and Architect within 21 days following the receipt thereof. The Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal shall be based on the Prevailing Wage rates under Ohio Revised Code Chapter 4115 current as of the time of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Proposal, and the Guaranteed Maximum Price in the proposal shall be the sum of the Construction Manager's estimate of the Cost of the Work, the Construction Manager's contingency described in Section 3.2.4, and the Construction Manager's Fee described in Section 6.1.2. In arriving at the Guaranteed Maximum Price, the Construction Manager shall engage in an "open book pricing method" in which the Construction Manager provides all books, records, documents, and other data in its possession pertaining to the establishment of the Guaranteed Maximum Price, including the bidding and pricing, as well as the performance of the Work.

- § 3.2.2 To the extent that the Contract Documents are anticipated to require further development, the Guaranteed Maximum Price includes the costs attributable to such further development consistent with the Contract Documents and reasonably inferable therefrom. Such further development does not include material changes in scope, systems, kinds and quality of materials, finishes, or equipment, all of which, if required, shall be incorporated by Change Order.
- § 3.2.3 The Construction Manager shall include with the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal a written statement of its basis, which shall include the following:
 - .1 A list of the Drawings and Specifications, including all Addenda thereto, and the Conditions of the Contract:
 - A list of the clarifications and assumptions made by the Construction Manager in the preparation of the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal, including assumptions under Section 3.2.2;
 - .3 A statement of the proposed Guaranteed Maximum Price, including a statement of the estimated Cost of the Work organized by trade categories or systems, including allowances; subcontracted and self-performed Work; alternates; the Construction Manager's contingency set forth in Section 3.2.4; and the Construction Manager's Fee;
 - .4 The anticipated date of Substantial Completion and final completion upon which the proposed Guaranteed Maximum Price is based along with an updated Project and proposed construction schedule; and
 - .5 A date not sooner than thirty (30) days from the Owner's receipt of the proposal by which the Owner must accept or reject the Guaranteed Maximum Price.
- § 3.2.4 In preparing the Construction Manager's Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal, the Construction Manager shall include a contingency for the Construction Manager's use to cover those costs that are included in the Guaranteed Maximum Price but not otherwise allocated to another line item or included in a Change Order subject to Owner's concurrence which shall not be unreasonably withheld. The contingency shall be identified in the schedule of values and shall be adjusted, as the case may require, reflecting net savings or net losses resulting from the award of Subcontracts. Construction Manager shall inform the Owner for those items the Construction Manager intends to allocate to the contingency. As part of the Construction Manager's monthly pay application, the Construction Manager shall provide to the Owner a monthly contingency report detailing all expenditures of the Construction Contingency and the remaining balance available. The Construction Manager may not use contingency related to any self-performed Work or Work

performed by a related party. It is understood that any contingency that is unused following final completion of the Work shall belong to the Owner.

- § 3.2.5 The Construction Manager shall meet with the Owner and Architect to review the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal. In the event that the Owner or Architect discover any inconsistencies or inaccuracies in the information presented, they shall promptly notify the Construction Manager, who shall make appropriate adjustments to the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal, its basis, or both.
- § 3.2.6 If the Owner notifies the Construction Manager that the Owner has accepted the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal in writing before the date specified in the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal, the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal shall be deemed effective without further acceptance from the Construction Manager. Following acceptance of a Guaranteed Maximum Price, the Owner and Construction Manager shall execute the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment amending this Agreement, a copy of which the Owner shall provide to the Architect. The Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment shall set forth the agreed upon Guaranteed Maximum Price with the information and assumptions upon which it is based.
- § 3.2.7 The Construction Manager shall not incur any cost to be reimbursed as part of the Cost of the Work prior to the execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, unless the Owner provides prior written authorization for such costs.
- § 3.2.8 The Owner shall authorize preparation of revisions to the Contract Documents that incorporate the agreed-upon assumptions and clarifications contained in the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment. The Owner shall promptly furnish such revised Contract Documents to the Construction Manager. The Construction Manager shall notify the Owner and Architect of any inconsistencies between the agreed-upon assumptions and clarifications contained in the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment and the revised Contract Documents.
- § 3.2.9 The Construction Manager shall include in the Guaranteed Maximum Price all sales, consumer, use and similar taxes for the Work provided by the Construction Manager that are legally enacted, whether or not yet effective, at the time the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment is executed.

§ 3.3 Construction Phase

- § 3.3.1 General
- § 3.3.1.1 For purposes of Section 8.1.2 of A201–2017, the date of commencement of the Work shall mean the date of commencement of the Construction Phase.
- § 3.3.1.2 The Construction Phase shall commence upon the Owner's execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment or, prior to acceptance of the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal, by written agreement of the parties. The written agreement shall set forth a description of the Work to be performed by the Construction Manager, and any insurance and bond requirements for Work performed prior to execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment.

§ 3.3.2 Administration

- § 3.3.2.1 The Construction Manager shall schedule and conduct a minimum of weekly meetings to discuss such matters as procedures, progress, coordination, scheduling, and status of the Work. The Construction Manager shall prepare and promptly distribute minutes of the meetings to the Owner and Architect.
- § 3.3.2.2 Upon the execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, the Construction Manager shall prepare and submit to the Owner and Architect a construction schedule for the Work and a submittal schedule in accordance with Section 3.10 of A201–2017 consistent with the timelines set forth in the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment.

§ 3.3.2.3 Reports

The Construction Manager shall record the progress of the Project. On a bi-weekly basis, or otherwise as agreed to by the Owner, the Construction Manager shall submit written progress reports to the Owner and Architect, showing percentages of completion, activities in progress and expected completion, activities to be started or finished in the upcoming two weeks (including but not limited to workforce size and total resource hours associated with those activities), recommendations for adjusting the construction schedule to meet milestone completion, Substantial Completion and final completion dates, and other information required by the Architect or Owner.

§ 3.3.2.4 Dally Logs

The Construction Manager shall keep, and make available to the Owner and Architect, a daily log containing a record for each day of weather, portions of the Work in progress, number of workers on site, identification of equipment on site, problems that might affect progress of the Work, accidents, injuries, and other information required by the Owner.

§ 3.3.2.5 Cost Control

The Construction Manager shall develop a system of cost control for the Work, including regular monitoring of actual costs for activities in progress and estimates for uncompleted tasks and proposed changes. The Construction Manager shall identify variances between actual and estimated costs and report the variances to the Owner and Architect, and shall provide this information in its reports to the Owner and Architect, in accordance with Section 3.3.2.3 above.

ARTICLE 4 OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

§ 4.1 Information and Services Required of the Owner

§ 4.1.1 The Construction Manager shall assist the Owner and Architect regarding requirements for and limitations on the Project, including developing a written program setting forth the Owner's objectives, constraints, and criteria, including schedule, space requirements and relationships, flexibility and expandability, special equipment, systems, sustainability and site requirements.

§ 4.1.2 [Intentionally Deleted].

- § 4.1.3 The Owner, with the assistance of the Construction Manager, shall establish and periodically update the Owner's budget for the Project, including (1) the budget for the Cost of the Work as defined in Article 7, (2) the Owner's other costs, and (3) reasonable contingencies related to all of these costs. If the Owner significantly increases or decreases the Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work, the Owner shall notify the Construction Manager and Architect. The Owner and the Architect, in consultation with the Construction Manager, shall thereafter agree to a corresponding change in the Project's scope and quality.
- § 4.1.4 Structural and Environmental Tests, Surveys and Reports. During the Preconstruction Phase, the Owner shall furnish the following information or services with reasonable promptness if reasonably necessary for the Project. The Owner shall also furnish any other information or services under the Owner's control, reasonably necessary for the Project and relevant to the Construction Manager's performance of the Work with reasonable promptness after receiving the Construction Manager's written request for such information or services. The Construction Manager shall be entitled to rely on the accuracy of information and services furnished by the Owner but shall exercise proper precautions relating to the safe performance of the Work.
- § 4.1.4.1 The Owner shall furnish tests, inspections, and reports, required by law and as otherwise agreed to by the parties, such as structural, mechanical, and chemical tests, tests for air and water pollution, and tests for hazardous materials.
- § 4.1.4.2 The Owner shall furnish surveys describing physical characteristics, legal limitations and utility locations for the site of the Project, and a written legal description of the site. The surveys and legal information shall include, as applicable, grades and lines of streets, alleys, pavements and adjoining property and structures; designated wetlands; adjacent drainage; rights-of-way, restrictions, easements, encroachments, zoning, deed restrictions, boundaries and contours of the site; locations, dimensions and other necessary data with respect to existing buildings, other improvements and trees; and information concerning available utility services and lines, both public and private, above and below grade, including inverts and depths. All the information on the survey shall be referenced to a Project benchmark,
- § 4.1.4.3 The Owner, when such services are requested, shall furnish services of geotechnical engineers, which may include test borings, test pits, determinations of soil bearing values, percolation tests, evaluations of hazardous materials, seismic evaluation, ground corrosion tests and resistivity tests, including necessary operations for anticipating subsoil conditions, with written reports and appropriate recommendations.
- § 4.1.5 During the Construction Phase, the Owner shall furnish information or services required of the Owner by the Contract Documents with reasonable promptness. The Owner shall also furnish any other information or services under the Owner's control reasonably necessary for the Project and relevant to the Construction Manager's performance of the Work with reasonable promptness after receiving the Construction Manager's written request for such information or services.

(1936611925)

§ 4.1.6 If the Owner identified a Sustainable Objective in Article 1, the Owner shall fulfill its responsibilities as required in AIA Document E234TM_2019, Sustainable Projects Exhibit, Construction Manager as Constructor Edition, attached to this Agreement.

§ 4.2 Owner's Designated Representative

The Owner shall identify a representative authorized to act on behalf of the Owner with respect to the Project. The Owner's representative shall render decisions promptly and furnish information expeditiously, so as to avoid unreasonable delay in the services or Work of the Construction Manager. Except as otherwise provided in Section 4.2.1 of A201–2017, the Architect does not have such authority. The term "Owner" means the Owner or the Owner's authorized representative.

§ 4.2.1 Legal Requirements. The Owner shall furnish its own legal, insurance and accounting services, including auditing services, that may be reasonably necessary at any time for the Project to meet the Owner's needs and interests.

§ 4.3 Architect

If not already identified in this Agreement, the Owner shall retain an Architect to provide professional design services for the Project. The Construction Manager shall advise the Owner of any services of the Architect or other professionals that are necessary for the Preconstruction and Construction Phase services under this Agreement. The Owner shall provide the Construction Manager, upon request, with a copy of the scope of services in the executed agreement between the Owner and the Architect, and any further modifications to the Architect's scope of services in the agreement.

ARTICLE 5 COMPENSATION AND PAYMENTS FOR PRECONSTRUCTION PHASE SERVICES

§ 5.1 Compensation

§ 5.1.1 For the Construction Manager's Preconstruction Phase services described in Sections 3.1 and 3.2, the Owner shall compensate the Construction Manager as follows:

(Insert amount of, or basis for, compensation and include a list of reimbursable cost items, as applicable.)

- § 5.1.1.1 Preconstruction Fee: \$1,500.00
- § 5.1.1.2 Preconstruction Stage Personnel Costs: hourly but not to exceed S 23,600.00 based on the rates set forth in the Construction Manager's Pricing Proposal and more particularly set forth in Section 5.1.2 herein.
- § 5.1.1.3 Preconstruction Stage Reimbursable Expenses: \$1,000.00 for bond and printing
- § 5.1.2 The hourly billing rates for Preconstruction Phase services of the Construction Manager and the Construction Manager's Consultants and Subcontractors, if any, are set forth below.

(If applicable, attach an exhibit of hourly billing rates or insert them below.)
(Row deleted)

Name/Role	Rate
Roger Riachi, Project Executive	In fee
Ryan Namik, Sr. Project Manager	\$75/Hour
Joe Gase, Project Estimator/Engineer	\$55/Hour
Dave Bretland, General Superintendent	\$80/Hour

§ 5.1.2.1 Hourly billing rates for Preconstruction Phase services include all costs to be paid or incurred by the Construction Manager, as required by law or collective bargaining agreements, for taxes, insurance, contributions, assessments and benefits and, for personnel not covered by collective bargaining agreements, customary benefits such as sick leave, medical and health benefits, holidays, vacations and pensions, and shall remain unchanged unless the parties execute a Modification.

(Paragraph deleted)

§ 5.2 Payments

Init.

- § 5.2.1 Unless otherwise agreed, payments for services shall be made monthly in proportion to services performed.
- § 5.2.2 Payments are due and payable upon presentation of the Construction Manager's invoice. Amounts unpaid thirty (30) days after the invoice date shall bear interest at the rate entered below, or in the absence thereof at the legal rate prevailing from time to time at the principal place of business of the Construction Manager.

AlA Document A133 – 2019. Copyright © 1991, 2003, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA," the AlA Logo, and "AlA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 17:16:27 ET on 11/25/2024 under Order No.2114439261 which expires on 12/05/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AlA Contract Documents" Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@alacontracts.com.

User Notes:

N/A % N/A

ı

ARTICLE 6 COMPENSATION FOR CONSTRUCTION PHASE SERVICES

§ 6.1 Contract Sum

§ 6.1.1 The Owner shall pay the Construction Manager the Contract Sum in current funds for the Construction Manager's performance of the Contract after execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment. The Contract Sum is the Cost of the Work as defined in Article 7 plus the Construction Manager's Fee.

§ 6.1.2 The Construction Manager's Fee:

(State a lump sum, percentage of Cost of the Work or other provision for determining the Construction Manager's Fee.)

Two percent (2.0 %) of the Cost of the Work plus contingency used

§ 6.1.3 The method of adjustment of the Construction Manager's Fee for changes in the Work:

As set forth in Section 6.1.2 herein

§ 6.1.4 Limitations, if any, on a Subcontractor's overhead and profit for increases or decreases in the cost of its portion of the Work:

10% overhead and 5% profit. The Construction Manager is not entitled to recover overhead and profit for Work self-performed by the Construction Manager or Work performed by Construction Manager as a Subcontractor at any tier.

§ 6.1.5 Rental rates for Construction Manager-owned equipment shall not exceed one hundred percent (100%) of the cost listed by the current edition of the EquipmentWatch's *AED Green Book* heavy equipment rental rates, or if no such cost is listed, the standard rental rate paid at the place of the Project.

§ 6.1.6 Liquidated damages, if any:

(Insert terms and conditions for liquidated damages, if any.)

If the Construction Manager shall fail, neglect, and/or refuse to attain Substantial Completion of the Work by the date set forth in the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, Construction Manager shall be subject to liquidated damages (not a penalty) at the rate set forth below per calendar day for the total number of days the Work is delayed beyond the Substantial Completion date:

LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

Contract Amount	Dollars Per Day
\$1.00 to \$100,000.00	\$250.00
\$100,000.01 to \$500,000.00	\$500.00
\$500,000.01 to \$2,000,000.00	\$1,000.00
\$2,000,000.01 to \$5,000,000.00	\$2,000.00
\$5,000,000.01 to \$10,000,000.00	\$2,500.00
More than \$10,000,000.00	\$3,000.00

Such liquidated damages are hereby agreed to be a reasonable pre-estimate of damages the Owner will incur as a result of delayed completion of the Work and shall be in addition to any other remedies available to the Owner. The Owner may deduct liquidated damages from any unpaid amounts then or thereafter due Construction Manager. Any liquidated damages not so deducted shall be payable by the Construction Manager to the Owner upon demand. Liquidated damages are not intended to compensate the Owner for any damages the Owner incurs on account of any claims attributable to the Construction Manager that are brought by others, including Separate Contractors.

(1936611925)

§ 6.1.7 Other:

(Insert provisions for bonus, cost savings or other incentives, if any, that might result in a change to the Contract Sum.)

§ 6.1.7.1 Construction Manager's contingency shall not exceed Two percent (2.0 %) of the Cost of the Work.

§ 6.2 Guaranteed Maximum Price

The Construction Manager guarantees that the Contract Sum shall not exceed the Guaranteed Maximum Price set forth in the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, subject to additions and deductions by Change Order as provided in the Contract Documents. Costs which would cause the Guaranteed Maximum Price to be exceeded shall be paid by the Construction Manager without reimbursement by the Owner.

§ 6.3 Changes in the Work

- § 6.3.1 The Owner may, without invalidating the Contract, order changes in the Work within the general scope of the Contract consisting of additions, deletions or other revisions. The Owner shall issue such changes in writing. The Construction Manager may be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Time as a result of changes in the Work.
- § 6.3.1.1 The Architect may order minor changes in the Work as provided in Article 7 of AIA Document A201–2017, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction.
- § 6.3.2 Adjustments to the Guaranteed Maximum Price on account of changes in the Work subsequent to the execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment may be determined by any of the methods listed in Article 7 of AIA Document A201–2017, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction.
- § 6.3.3 Adjustments to subcontracts awarded on the basis of a stipulated sum shall be determined in accordance with Article 7 of A201–2017, as they refer to "cost" and "fee," and not by Articles 6 and 7 of this Agreement. Adjustments to subcontracts awarded with the Owner's prior written consent on the basis of cost plus a fee shall be calculated in accordance with the terms of those subcontracts.
- § 6.3.4 In calculating adjustments to the Guaranteed Maximum Price, the terms "cost" and "costs" as used in Article 7 of AIA Document A201–2017 shall mean the Cost of the Work as defined in Article 7 of this Agreement and the term "fee" shall mean the Construction Manager's Fee as defined in Section 6.1.2 of this Agreement.
- § 6.3.5 If no specific provision is made in Section 6.1.3 for adjustment of the Construction Manager's Fee in the case of changes in the Work, the Construction Manager's Fee shall be equitably adjusted on the same basis that was used to establish the Fee for the original Work, and the Guaranteed Maximum Price shall be adjusted accordingly.

ARTICLE 7 COST OF THE WORK FOR CONSTRUCTION PHASE

§ 7.1 Costs to Be Reimbursed

- § 7.1.1 The term Cost of the Work shall mean costs necessarily incurred by the Construction Manager in the proper performance of the Work. The Cost of the Work shall include only the items set forth in Sections 7.1 through 7.7.
- § 7.1.2 Where, pursuant to the Contract Documents, any cost is subject to the Owner's prior approval, the Construction Manager shall obtain such approval in writing prior to incurring the cost.
- § 7.1.3 Costs shall be at rates not higher than the standard rates paid at the place of the Project, except with prior approval of the Owner.
- § 7.1.4 Notwithstanding the breakdown or categorization of any costs to be reimbursed in this Article or elsewhere in the Contract Documents, there shall be no duplication of payment in the event any particular items for which payment is requested can be characterized as falling into more than one of the types of compensable or reimbursable categories.

§ 7.2 Labor Costs

- § 7.2.1 Wages or salaries of construction workers directly employed by the Construction Manager to perform the construction of the Work at the site or, with the Owner's prior approval, at off-site workshops.
- § 7.2.2 Wages or salaries of the Construction Manager's supervisory and administrative personnel when stationed at the site and performing Work, with the Owner's prior approval.

§ 7.2.2.1 Wages or salaries of the Construction Manager's supervisory and administrative personnel when performing Work and stationed at a location other than the site, but only for that portion of time required for the Work, and limited to the personnel and activities listed below:

(Identify the personnel, type of activity and, if applicable, any agreed upon percentage of time to be devoted to the Work.)

As may be set forth in the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment.

- § 7.2.3 Wages and salaries of the Construction Manager's supervisory or administrative personnel engaged at factories, workshops or while traveling, in expediting the production or transportation of materials or equipment required for the Work, but only for that portion of their time required for the Work.
- § 7.2.4 Costs paid or incurred by the Construction Manager, as required by law or collective bargaining agreements, for taxes, insurance, contributions, assessments and benefits and, for personnel not covered by collective bargaining agreements, customary benefits such as sick leave, medical and health benefits, holidays, vacations and pensions, provided such costs are based on wages and salaries included in the Cost of the Work under Sections 7.2.1 through 7.2.3.
- § 7.2.5 If agreed rates for labor costs, in lieu of actual costs, are provided in this Agreement, the rates shall remain unchanged throughout the duration of this Agreement, unless the parties execute a Modification.

§ 7.3 Subcontract Costs

Payments made by the Construction Manager to Subcontractors in accordance with the requirements of the subcontracts and this Agreement.

- § 7.4 Costs of Materials and Equipment Incorporated in the Completed Construction
- § 7.4.1 Costs, including transportation and storage at the site, of materials and equipment incorporated, or to be incorporated, in the completed construction.
- § 7.4.2 Costs of materials described in the preceding Section 7.4.1 in excess of those actually installed to allow for reasonable waste and spoilage. Unused excess materials, if any, shall become the Owner's property at the completion of the Work or, at the Owner's option, shall be sold by the Construction Manager. Any amounts realized from such sales shall be credited to the Owner as a deduction from the Cost of the Work.
- § 7.5 Costs of Other Materials and Equipment, Temporary Facilities and Related Items
- § 7.5.1 Costs of transportation, storage, installation, dismantling, maintenance, and removal of materials, supplies, temporary facilities, machinery, equipment and hand tools not customarily owned by construction workers that are provided by the Construction Manager at the site and fully consumed in the performance of the Work. Costs of materials, supplies, temporary facilities, machinery, equipment, and tools, that are not fully consumed, shall be based on the cost or value of the item at the time it is first used on the Project site less the value of the item when it is no longer used at the Project site. Costs for items not fully consumed by the Construction Manager shall mean fair market value.
- § 7.5.2 Rental charges for temporary facilities, machinery, equipment, and hand tools not customarily owned by construction workers that are provided by the Construction Manager at the site, and the costs of transportation, installation, dismantling, minor repairs, and removal of such temporary facilities, machinery, equipment, and hand tools. Rates and quantities of equipment owned by the Construction Manager, or a related party as defined in Section 7.8, shall be subject to the Owner's prior approval. The total rental cost of any such equipment may not exceed the purchase price of any comparable item.
- § 7.5.3 Costs of removal of debris from the site of the Work and its proper and legal disposal.
- § 7.5.4 Costs of the Construction Manager's site office, including general office equipment and supplies.
- § 7.5.5 Costs of materials and equipment suitably stored off the site at a mutually acceptable location, subject to the Owner's prior approval.

§ 7.6 Miscellaneous Costs

- § 7.6.1 Premiums for that portion of insurance and bonds required by the Contract Documents that can be directly attributed to this Contract.
- § 7.6.1.1 Costs for self-insurance, for either full or partial amounts of the coverages required by the Contract Documents, with the Owner's prior approval.
- § 7.6.1.2 Costs for insurance through a captive insurer owned or controlled by the Construction Manager, with the Owner's prior approval.
- § 7.6.2 Sales, use, or similar taxes, imposed by a governmental authority, that are related to the Work and for which the Construction Manager is liable.
- § 7.6.3 Fees and assessments for the building permit, and for other permits, licenses, and inspections, for which the Construction Manager is required by the Contract Documents to pay.
- § 7.6.4 Fees of laboratories for tests required by the Contract Documents; except those related to defective or nonconforming Work for which reimbursement is excluded under Article 13 of AIA Document A201–2017 or by other provisions of the Contract Documents, and which do not fall within the scope of Section 7.7.3.
- § 7.6.5 Royalties and license fees paid for the use of a particular design, process, or product, required by the Contract Documents.
- § 7.6.5.1 The cost of defending suits or claims for infringement of patent rights arising from requirements of the Contract Documents, payments made in accordance with legal judgments against the Construction Manager resulting from such suits or claims, and payments of settlements made with the Owner's consent, unless the Construction Manager had reason to believe that the required design, process, or product was an infringement of a copyright or a patent, and the Construction Manager failed to promptly furnish such information to the Architect as required by Article 3 of AIA Document A201–2017. The costs of legal defenses, judgments, and settlements shall not be included in the Cost of the Work used to calculate the Construction Manager's Fee or, subject to Owner's approval, subject to the Guaranteed Maximum Price.
- § 7.6.6 Costs for communications services, electronic equipment, and software, directly related to the Work and located at the site, with the Owner's prior approval.
- § 7.6.7 Costs of document reproductions and delivery charges.
- § 7.6.8 Deposits lost for causes other than the Construction Manager's negligence or failure to fulfill a specific responsibility in the Contract Documents.
- § 7.6.9 Reasonable legal costs that are directly incurred by the Construction Manager in resolving disputes and claims for the Project by a Subcontractor and/or a lower tier Subcontractor (and not those arising from disputes solely between the Owner and Construction Manager) provided that: (i) the legal costs are approved in advance by Owner, which approval will not be unreasonably withheld; (ii) the necessity for the legal costs are not the result of the Construction Manager's negligence, willful misconduct or failure to fulfill a specific responsibility of the Construction Manager; (iii) the legal costs are not subject to the Construction Manager's indemnification obligations toward the Owner and/or are otherwise covered by insurance, sureties or others; and (vi) such costs shall not be included in the calculation of the Construction Manager's Fee.
- § 7.6.10 Expenses incurred in accordance with the Construction Manager's standard written personnel policy for relocation and temporary living allowances of the Construction Manager's personnel required for the Work, with the Owner's prior approval.
- § 7.6.11 That portion of the reasonable expenses of the Construction Manager's supervisory or administrative personnel incurred while traveling in discharge of duties connected with the Work.

§ 7.7 Other Costs and Emergencies

§ 7.7.1 Other costs incurred in the performance of the Work, with the Owner's prior approval.

- § 7.7.2 Costs incurred in taking action to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss, in case of an emergency affecting the safety of persons and property, as provided in Article 10 of AIA Document A201–2017 to the extent (i) not caused by the Construction Manager, a Subcontractor, or anyone for whom either is responsible or (ii) not capable of being prevented through timely notice of any unsafe condition to the Owner.
- § 7.7.3 Costs of repairing or correcting damaged or nonconforming Work executed by the Construction Manager, Subcontractors, or suppliers, provided that such damaged or nonconforming Work was not caused by the negligence of, or failure to fulfill a specific responsibility by, the Construction Manager, and only to the extent that the cost of repair or correction is not recovered by the Construction Manager from insurance, sureties, Subcontractors, suppliers, or others, and provided further that any absence of collectible insurance is not due to Construction Manager's breach of the Contract Documents for providing insurance.
- § 7.7.4 The costs described in Sections 7.1 through 7.7 shall be included in the Cost of the Work, notwithstanding any provision of AIA Document A201–2017 or other Conditions of the Contract which may require the Construction Manager to pay such costs, unless such costs are excluded by the provisions of Section 7.9.

§ 7.8 Related Party Transactions

- § 7.8.1 For purposes of this Section 7.8, the term "related party" shall mean (1) a parent, subsidiary, affiliate, or other entity having common ownership of, or sharing common management with, the Construction Manager; (2) any entity in which any stockholder in, or management employee of, the Construction Manager holds an equity interest in excess of ten percent in the aggregate; (3) any entity which has the right to control the business or affairs of the Construction Manager; or (4) any person, or any member of the immediate family of any person, who has the right to control the business or affairs of the Construction Manager.
- § 7.8.2 If any of the costs to be reimbursed arise from a transaction between the Construction Manager and a related party, the Construction Manager shall notify the Owner of the specific nature of the contemplated transaction, including the identity of the related party and the anticipated cost to be incurred, before any such transaction is consummated or cost incurred. If the Owner, after such notification, authorizes the proposed transaction in writing, then the cost incurred shall be included as a cost to be reimbursed, and the Construction Manager shall procure the Work, equipment, goods, or service, from the related party, as a Subcontractor, according to the terms of Article 9. If the Owner fails to authorize the transaction in writing, the Construction Manager shall procure the Work, equipment, goods, or service from some person or entity other than a related party according to the terms of Article 9.

§ 7.9 Costs Not To Be Reimbursed

- § 7.9.1 The Cost of the Work shall not include the items listed below:
 - Salaries and other compensation of the Construction Manager's personnel stationed at the Construction Manager's principal office or offices other than the site office, except as specifically provided in Section 7.2, or as may be provided in Article 14;
 - .2 Bonuses, profit sharing, incentive compensation, and any other discretionary payments, paid to anyone hired by the Construction Manager or paid to any Subcontractor or vendor, unless the Owner has provided prior approval;
 - .3 Expenses of the Construction Manager's principal office and offices other than the site office;
 - 4 Overhead and general expenses, except as may be expressly included in Sections 7.1 to 7.7;
 - .5 The Construction Manager's capital expenses, including interest on the Construction Manager's capital employed for the Work;
 - .6 Except as provided in Section 7.7.3 of this Agreement, costs due to the negligence of, or failure to fulfill a specific responsibility of the Contract by, the Construction Manager, Subcontractors, and suppliers, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable;
 - 7 Any cost not specifically and expressly described in Sections 7.1 to 7.7;
 - 8 Costs, other than costs included in Change Orders approved by the Owner, that would cause the Guaranteed Maximum Price to be exceeded; and
 - .9 Costs for services incurred during the Preconstruction Phase.

ARTICLE 8 DISCOUNTS, REBATES, AND REFUNDS

§ 8.1 Cash discounts obtained on payments made by the Construction Manager shall accrue to the Owner if (1) before making the payment, the Construction Manager included the amount to be paid, less such discount, in an Application for

Payment and received payment from the Owner, or (2) the Owner has deposited funds with the Construction Manager with which to make payments; otherwise, cash discounts shall accrue to the Construction Manager. Trade discounts, rebates, refunds, and amounts received from sales of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to the Owner, and the Construction Manager shall make provisions so that they can be obtained.

§ 8.2 Amounts that accrue to the Owner in accordance with the provisions of Section 8.1 shall be credited to the Owner as a deduction from the Cost of the Work.

ARTICLE 9 SUBCONTRACTS AND OTHER AGREEMENTS

- § 9.1 The Construction Manager shall follow the requirements as prescribed by Ohio Revised Code 153.501, 153.502 and OAC 153:1-7-01 for the pregualification and selection of Subcontractors. The Construction Manager shall establish criteria for prequalifying prospective bidders on subcontracts and submit the criteria to the Owner for approval. The Construction Manager's criteria for prequalifying Subcontractors shall minimally include the prospective Subcontractor's experience, financial condition, conduct and performance on previous contracts, facilities, management skills, ability to execute the associated subcontract properly, and proof of compliance with licensure requirements. The Owner may require additional criteria as a condition of its approval. For each subcontract, the Construction Manager shall identify at least three prospective and pre-qualified bidders, unless fewer than three are available and shall submit the bidders to the Owner for approval. The Owner may eliminate bidders that the Owner determines do not meet the prequalification criteria and may eliminate such unqualified bidders. The Owner may also rely on the Construction Manager's representations that prospective bidders meet the prequalification requirements. The Construction Manager shall solicit bids from each prequalified bidders under an open book pricing method. If the Construction Manager or a related party intend to bid on subcontracted work (with the Owner's prior consent), the Construction Manager or related party must submit its bid at least four hours before the date and time established for opening Subcontractor bids, and the Construction Manager and related party shall ensure strict separation of the personnel involved with bidding on the Work from the personnel otherwise involved with the Project. The Construction Manager may not self-perform any Work or allow any Work to be performed by a related party if the Construction Manager has not also solicited Subcontractor bids for such Work unless the requirements for soliciting Subcontractor bids is waived by Owner. The Construction Manager or related party shall meet in all respects the bidder prequalification criteria approved by the Owner. The Construction Manager shall complete the prequalification process for each subcontract no later than 10 days before the Construction Manager intends to solicit bids for that subcontract unless the Owner agrees otherwise in writing. If an award is made to a related party, that related party will be a Subcontractor. The requirements of this Section do not apply to the Construction Manager's management and administration of the entire Work, including administration of subcontracts; general conditions work; and the balance of the Work under a subcontract terminated by the Construction Manager for cause and the Construction Manager obtains the Owner's written approval before commencement of that portion of the subcontract Work. The Construction Manager's responsibility for Subcontractors will not be relieved or diminished on account of the Owner's participation in the process described in this Section.
- § 9.1.1 When a specific subcontractor or supplier (1) is recommended to the Owner by the Construction Manager; (2) was pre-qualified to perform that portion of the Work in accordance with Section 9.1 herein; and (3) has submitted a bid that conforms to the requirements of the Contract Documents without reservations or exceptions, but the Owner requires that another bid be accepted, then the Construction Manager may require that a Change Order be issued to adjust the Guaranteed Maximum Price by the difference between the bid of the person or entity recommended to the Owner by the Construction Manager and the amount of the subcontract or other agreement actually signed with the person or entity designated by the Owner.
- § 9.1.2 The Construction Manager shall not substitute a subcontractor, person or entity previously selected if the Owner or Architect makes reasonable objection to such substitution. The Construction Manager shall notify the Owner and the Architect of the proposed substitution of a subcontractor, person, or entity a minimum of 10 days prior to the proposed change. The Owner may require the Construction Manager to change a subcontractor previously approved, and Construction Manager may request an equitable adjustment in its Contract Sum.
- § 9.2 Subcontracts or other agreements shall conform to the applicable payment provisions of this Agreement, and shall not be awarded on the basis of cost plus a fee without the Owner's prior written approval. If a subcontract is awarded on the basis of cost plus a fee, the Construction Manager shall provide in the subcontract for the Owner to receive the same audit rights with regard to the Subcontractor as the Owner receives with regard to the Construction Manager in Article 10.

§ 9.3 The Owner may authorize the Construction Manager to engage a design-assist firm to perform a scope of design-assist services and associated Work agreed upon by the Owner and Construction Manager. The Construction Manager may request authorization to engage a design-assist firm at any point in the Project that is appropriate or necessary to facilitate the Project's design and construction. The Construction Manager may not provide design-assist services directly or through a Construction Manager related party. A design-assist firm that is retained to provide services during the Construction Stage shall be a Subcontractor and shall be subject to the selection process in Section 9.1.

ARTICLE 10 ACCOUNTING RECORDS

The Construction Manager shall keep full and detailed records and accounts related to the Cost of the Work, and exercise such controls, as may be necessary for proper financial management under this Contract and to substantiate all costs incurred. The accounting and control systems shall be satisfactory to the Owner. The Owner and the Owner's auditors shall, during regular business hours and upon reasonable notice, be afforded access to, and shall be permitted to audit and copy, the Construction Manager's records and accounts, including complete documentation supporting accounting entries, books, job cost reports, correspondence, instructions, drawings, receipts, subcontracts, Subcontractor's proposals, Subcontractor's invoices, purchase orders, vouchers, memoranda, and other data relating to this Contract. The Construction Manager shall preserve these records for a period of three years after final payment, or for such longer period as may be required by law. It is understood that the Owner's auditor may be an employee of the Owner or an independent auditor retained by the Owner.

ARTICLE 11 PAYMENTS FOR CONSTRUCTION PHASE SERVICES

§ 11.1 Progress Payments

- § 11.1.1 Based upon Applications for Payment submitted to the Architect by the Construction Manager, including supporting documentation as the Owner and Architect may require, and Certificates for Payment issued by the Architect, the Owner shall make progress payments on account of the Contract Sum, to the Construction Manager, as provided below and elsewhere in the Contract Documents.
- § 11.1.2 The period covered by each Application for Payment shall be one calendar month ending on the last day of the month.
- § 11.1.3 Provided that an Application for Payment, including supporting documentation, is received by the Architect not later than the last day of a month, the Owner shall make payment of the amount certified to the Construction Manager not later than the last day of the following month. If an Application for Payment is received by the Architect after the application date fixed above, payment of the amount certified shall be made by the Owner not later than thirty (30) days after the Architect receives the Application for Payment.
- § 11.1.4 With each Application for Payment, the Construction Manager shall submit payrolls, petty cash accounts, receipted invoices or invoices with check vouchers attached, and any other evidence required by the Owner or Architect to demonstrate that payments already made by the Construction Manager on account of the Cost of the Work equal or exceed progress payments already received by the Construction Manager, plus payrolls for the period covered by the present Application for Payment, less that portion of the progress payments attributable to the Construction Manager's Fee.
- § 11.1.5 Each Application for Payment shall be based on the most recent schedule of values submitted by the Construction Manager in accordance with the Contract Documents. The schedule of values shall allocate the entire Guaranteed Maximum Price among: (1) the various portions of the Work; (2) any contingency for costs that are included in the Guaranteed Maximum Price but not otherwise allocated to another line item or included in a Change Order; and (3) the Construction Manager's Fee.
- § 11.1.5.1 The schedule of values shall be prepared in such form and supported by such data to substantiate its accuracy as the Architect may require. The schedule of values shall be used as a basis for reviewing the Construction Manager's Applications for Payment.
- § 11.1.5.2 The allocation of the Guaranteed Maximum Price under this Section 11.1.5 shall not constitute a separate guaranteed maximum price for the Cost of the Work of each individual line item in the schedule of values.
- § 11.1.5.3 When the Construction Manager allocates costs from a contingency to another line item in the schedule of values, the Construction Manager shall submit supporting documentation to the Architect.

- § 11.1.6 Applications for Payment shall show the percentage of completion of each portion of the Work as of the end of the period covered by the Application for Payment. The percentage of completion shall be the lesser of (1) the percentage of that portion of the Work which has actually been completed, or (2) the percentage obtained by dividing (a) the expense that has actually been incurred by the Construction Manager on account of that portion of the Work and for which the Construction Manager has made payment or intends to make payment prior to the next Application for Payment, by (b) the share of the Guaranteed Maximum Price allocated to that portion of the Work in the schedule of values.
- § 11.1.7 In accordance with AIA Document A201–2017 and subject to other provisions of the Contract Documents, the amount of each progress payment shall be computed as follows:
- § 11.1.7.1 The amount of each progress payment shall first include:
 - .1 That portion of the Guaranteed Maximum Price properly allocable to completed Work as determined by multiplying the percentage of completion of each portion of the Work by the share of the Guaranteed Maximum Price allocated to that portion of the Work in the most recent schedule of values;
 - .2 That portion of the Guaranteed Maximum Price properly allocable to materials and equipment delivered and suitably stored at the site for subsequent incorporation in the completed construction or, if approved in writing in advance by the Owner, suitably stored off the site at a location agreed upon in writing;
 - .3 That portion of Construction Change Directives that the Architect determines, in the Architect's professional judgment, to be reasonably justified; and
 - .4 The Construction Manager's Fee, computed upon the Cost of the Work described in the preceding Sections 11.1.7.1.1 and 11.1.7.1.2 at the rate stated in Section 6.1.2 or, if the Construction Manager's Fee is stated as a fixed sum in that Section, an amount that bears the same ratio to that fixed-sum fee as the Cost of the Work included in Sections 11.1.7.1.1 and 11.1.7.1.2 bears to a reasonable estimate of the probable Cost of the Work upon its completion.
- § 11.1.7.2 The amount of each progress payment shall then be reduced by:
 - .1 The aggregate of any amounts previously paid by the Owner;
 - .2 The amount, if any, for Work that remains uncorrected and for which the Architect has previously withheld a Certificate for Payment as provided in Article 9 of AIA Document A201–2017;
 - .3 Any amount for which the Construction Manager does not intend to pay a Subcontractor or material supplier, unless the Work has been performed by others the Construction Manager intends to pay;
 - Architect may withhold payment, or nullify a Certificate of Payment in whole or in part, as provided in Article 9 of AIA Document A201–2017;
 - .5 The shortfall, if any, indicated by the Construction Manager in the documentation required by Section 11.1.4 to substantiate prior Applications for Payment, or resulting from errors subsequently discovered by the Owner's auditors in such documentation; and
 - .6 Retainage withheld pursuant to Section 11.1.8.

§ 11.1.8 Retainage

§ 11.1.8.1 For each progress payment made prior to Substantial Completion of the Work, the Owner may withhold the following amount, as retainage, from the payment otherwise due:

(Insert a percentage or amount to be withheld as retainage from each Application for Payment. The amount of retainage may be limited by governing law.)

Retainage shall be governed by the requirements of Ohio Revised Code Sections 153.13, 153.14 and 153.63.

- (i) Labor. Payments for labor incorporated into the Work will be at the rate of 92 percent of the amount set forth in the Construction Manager's Application for Payment and approved by the Architect until the Work is 50 percent complete. When the Work is 50 percent complete, the payment for labor incorporated into the Work will be at the rate of 100 percent of the amount set forth in the Construction Manager's Application for Payment and approved by the Architect.
- (ii) Materials and Equipment. There shall be paid to the Construction Manager a sum at the rate of 92 percent of the invoice costs, not to exceed the scheduled value, of material delivered on the site of the Work, or suitably stored off site. The balance of the scheduled value will be payable when the materials and equipment are incorporated into the Project and accepted by Owner. The Construction Manager shall be paid at the rate of 100% of the scheduled value for materials

incorporated into the Project. Incorporated into the Project means such materials and equipment are installed and conform to the requirements of the Project. Partial or full payment to the Construction Manager(s) for material, equipment, or Work in place shall not start any applicable warranty period.

(iii) On Contracts totaling \$15,000 or more, unless waived by the Construction Manager, an escrow account shall be established in a financial institution, as escrow agent, selected by the Owner at the time Contracts are executed, and funds retained for the faithful performance of the Work shall be deposited into the escrow account when the Work is fifty percent (50%) complete as more particularly governed by Ohio Revised Code Section 153,63.

§ 11.1.8.1.1 The following items are not subject to retainage:

(Insert any items not subject to the withholding of retainage, such as general conditions, insurance, etc.)

Preconstruction Phase Compensation, Construction Manager's Fee

§ 11.1.8.2 Reduction or limitation of retainage, if any, shall be as follows:

(If the retainage established in Section 11.1.8.1 is to be modified prior to Substantial Completion of the entire Work, insert provisions for such modification.)

As permitted by the Owner in the Owner's sole discretion as set forth in the General Conditions and Ohio Revised Code Sections 153.13, 153.14 and 153.63. Any reduction of retainage, or portion thereof, however, shall not be a waiver of (i) any of the Owner's rights to retainage in connection with other payments to the Construction Manager or (ii) any other right or remedy that the Owner has under the Contract Documents, at law or in equity.

§ 11.1.8.3 Except as set forth in this Section 11.1.8.3, upon Substantial Completion of the Work, the Construction Manager may submit an Application for Payment that includes the retainage withheld from prior Applications for Payment pursuant to this Section 11.1.8. The Application for Payment submitted at Substantial Completion shall not include retainage as follows:

(Insert any other conditions for release of retainage, such as upon completion of the Owner's audit and reconciliation, upon Substantial Completion.)

Such retainage as may be held by the Owner following Substantial Completion as set forth in the General Conditions, including retainage that may be withheld for incomplete Work, uncorrected Work and unsettled claims and disputes.

- § 11.1.9 If final completion of the Work is materially delayed through no fault of the Construction Manager, the Owner shall pay the Construction Manager any additional amounts in accordance with Article 9 of AIA Document A201–2017.
- § 11.1.10 Except with the Owner's prior written approval, the Construction Manager shall not make advance payments to suppliers for materials or equipment which have not been delivered and suitably stored at the site.
- § 11.1.11 [Intentionally Deleted].
- § 11.1.12 In taking action on the Construction Manager's Applications for Payment the Architect shall be entitled to rely on the accuracy and completeness of the information furnished by the Construction Manager, and such action shall not be deemed to be a representation that (1) the Architect has made a detailed examination, audit, or arithmetic verification, of the documentation submitted in accordance with Section 11.1.4 or other supporting data; (2) that the Architect has made exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections; or (3) that the Architect has made examinations to ascertain how or for what purposes the Construction Manager has used amounts previously paid on account of the Contract. Such examinations, audits, and verifications, if required by the Owner, will be performed by the Owner's auditors acting in the sole interest of the Owner.
- § 11.1.13 If all or part of any funds of the Construction Manager that are held by the Owner, whether it be retainage, escrowed funds or otherwise, should be attached, garnished or levied upon under any order of court, or if the delivery thereof shall be stayed or enjoined by any order of court, or if any other writ, order, judgment, or decree shall be made or entered by any court affecting the held funds, or any part thereof, the writ, order, judgment, or decree so entered or issued, whether with or without jurisdiction, Owner shall provide Construction Manager with notice of same so that Construction Manager may seek, at its sole cost and expense, an appropriate protective order or other appropriate relief which Construction Manager shall do so promptly. If the Construction Manager fails to secure a protective order or other

appropriate relief by the date by which the Owner is required to comply with the attachment, garnishment, levy, writ, order, judgment, or decree, or if the Construction Manager fails to act promptly, the Owner may obey and comply with such attachment, garnishment, levy, writ, order, judgment, or decree. Owner shall not be liable to and shall be held harmless by the Construction Manager, its successors, or assigns related to such compliance, notwithstanding that such writ, order, judgment or decree be subsequently reversed, modified, annulled, set aside, or vacated.

§ 11.2 Final Payment

- § 11.2.1 Final payment, constituting the entire unpaid balance of the Contract Sum, shall be made by the Owner to the Construction Manager when
 - .1 the Construction Manager has fully performed the Contract, except for the Construction Manager's responsibility to correct Work as provided in Article 12 of AIA Document A201-2017, and to satisfy other requirements, if any, which extend beyond final payment;
 - .2 the Construction Manager has submitted a final accounting for the Cost of the Work and a final Application for Payment; and
 - .3 a final Certificate for Payment has been issued by the Architect in accordance with Section 11.2.2.2.
- § 11.2.2 Within 30 days of the Owner's receipt of the Construction Manager's final accounting for the Cost of the Work, the Owner may conduct an audit of the Cost of the Work or notify the Architect that it will not conduct an audit.
- § 11.2.2.1 If the Owner conducts an audit of the Cost of the Work, the Owner shall, within 10 days after completion of the audit, submit a written report based upon the auditors' findings to the Architect.
- § 11.2.2.2 Within seven days after receipt of the written report described in Section 11.2.2.1, or receipt of notice that the Owner will not conduct an audit, and provided that the other conditions of Section 11.2.1 have been met, the Architect will either issue to the Owner a final Certificate for Payment with a copy to the Construction Manager, or notify the Construction Manager and Owner in writing of the Architect's reasons for withholding a certificate as provided in Article 9 of AIA Document A201–2017. The time periods stated in this Section 11.2.2 supersede those stated in Article 9 of AIA Document A201–2017. The Architect is not responsible for verifying the accuracy of the Construction Manager's final accounting.
- § 11.2.2.3 If the Owner's auditors' report concludes that the Cost of the Work, as substantiated by the Construction Manager's final accounting, is less than claimed by the Construction Manager, the Construction Manager shall be entitled to request mediation of the disputed amount without seeking an initial decision pursuant to Article 15 of AIA Document A201–2017. A request for mediation shall be made by the Construction Manager within 30 days after the Construction Manager's receipt of a copy of the Architect's final Certificate for Payment. Failure to request mediation within this 30-day period shall result in the substantiated amount reported by the Owner's auditors becoming binding on the Construction Manager. Pending a final resolution of the disputed amount, the Owner shall pay the Construction Manager the amount certified in the Architect's final Certificate for Payment.
- § 11.2.3 The Owner's final payment to the Construction Manager shall be made no later than 30 days after the issuance of the Architect's final Certificate for Payment.

(Paragraph deleted)

§ 11.3 Interest

Payments due and unpaid under the Contract shall bear interest from the date payment is due at the rate stated below, or in the absence thereof, at the legal rate prevailing from time to time at the place where the Project is located. (Insert rate of interest agreed upon, if any.)

N/A % N/A

Init.

ARTICLE 12 DISPUTE RESOLUTION

§ 12.1 Initial Decision Maker

§ 12.1.1 Any dispute between the Owner and Construction Manager shall be resolved in accordance with the provisions set forth in this Article 12 and Article 15 of A201–2017. However, for Claims arising from or relating to the Construction Manager's Preconstruction Phase services, no decision by the Initial Decision Maker shall be required as a condition precedent to mediation or binding dispute resolution, and Section 12.1.2 of this Agreement shall not apply.

§ 12.1.2 The Architect will serve as the Initial Decision Maker pursuant to Article 15 of AIA Document A201–2017 for Claims arising from or relating to the Construction Manager's Construction Phase (Paragraphs deleted) services.

§ 12.2 Binding Dispute Resolution

The method of binding dispute resolution shall be as follows: (Check the appropriate box.)

- [] Arbitration pursuant to Article 15 of AIA Document A201–2017
- [X] Litigation in a court of competent jurisdiction (Paragraphs deleted)

If the Owner and Construction Manager do not select a method of binding dispute resolution, or do not subsequently agree in writing to a binding dispute resolution method other than litigation, Claims will be resolved by litigation in a court of competent jurisdiction.

ARTICLE 13 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION

- § 13.1 Termination Prior to Execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment
- § 13.1.1 If the Owner and the Construction Manager do not reach an agreement on the Guaranteed Maximum Price, the Owner may terminate this Agreement upon not less than seven days' written notice to the Construction Manager.
- § 13.1.2 In the event of termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 13.1.1, the Construction Manager shall be compensated for Preconstruction Phase services and Work performed prior to receipt of a notice of termination, in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. In no event shall the Construction Manager's compensation under this Section exceed the compensation set forth in Section 5.1.
- § 13.1.3 Prior to the execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, the Owner may terminate this Agreement upon not less than seven days' written notice to the Construction Manager for the Owner's convenience and without cause, and the Construction Manager may terminate this Agreement, upon not less than seven days' written notice to the Owner, for the reasons set forth in Article 14 of A201–2017.
- § 13.1.4 In the event of termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 13.1.3, the Construction Manager shall be equitably compensated for Preconstruction Phase services and Work performed prior to receipt of a notice of termination. In no event shall the Construction Manager's compensation under this Section exceed the compensation set forth in Section 5.1.
- § 13.1.5 If the Owner terminates the Contract pursuant to Section 13.1.3 after the commencement of the Construction Phase but prior to the execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, the Owner shall pay to the Construction Manager an amount calculated as follows, which amount shall be in addition to any compensation paid to the Construction Manager under Section 13.1.4:
 - .1 Take the Cost of the Work incurred by the Construction Manager to the date of termination;
 - .2 Add the Construction Manager's Fee computed upon the Cost of the Work to the date of termination at the rate stated in Section 6.1 or, if the Construction Manager's Fee is stated as a fixed sum in that Section, an amount that bears the same ratio to that fixed-sum Fee as the Cost of the Work at the time of termination bears to a reasonable estimate of the probable Cost of the Work upon its completion; and
 - .3 Subtract the aggregate of previous payments made by the Owner for Construction Phase services.
- § 13.1.6 The Owner shall also pay the Construction Manager fair compensation, either by purchase or rental at the election of the Owner, for any equipment owned by the Construction Manager that the Owner elects to retain and that is not otherwise included in the Cost of the Work under Section 13.1.5.1. To the extent that the Owner elects to take legal assignment of subcontracts and purchase orders (including rental agreements), the Construction Manager shall, as a condition of receiving the payments referred to in this Article 13, execute and deliver all such papers and take all such steps, including the legal assignment of such subcontracts and other contractual rights of the Construction Manager, as the Owner may require for the purpose of fully vesting in the Owner the rights and benefits of the Construction Manager

under such subcontracts or purchase orders. All Subcontracts, purchase orders and rental agreements entered into by the Construction Manager will contain provisions allowing for assignment to the Owner as described above.

§ 13.1.6.1 If the Owner accepts assignment of subcontracts, purchase orders or rental agreements as described above, the Owner will reimburse the Construction Manager for all costs arising under the subcontract, purchase order or rental agreement, if those costs would have been reimbursable as Cost of the Work if the contract had not been terminated. If the Owner chooses not to accept assignment of any subcontract, purchase order or rental agreement that would have constituted a Cost of the Work had this agreement not been terminated, the Construction Manager will terminate the subcontract, purchase order or rental agreement and the Owner will pay the Construction Manager the costs necessarily incurred by the Construction Manager because of such termination.

§ 13.1.7 Termination for Cause by Owner Prior to Establishment of Guaranteed Maximum Price

§ 13.1.7.1 Prior to the execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, the Owner may terminate this Agreement for cause in accordance with Section 14.2 of A201-2017. Compensation to the Construction Manager for services performed during the Preconstruction Phase and for Work performed after the commencement of the Construction Phase, but prior to the execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, shall be governed by Section 14.2 of A201-2017. Should the Owner terminate this Agreement for cause under this Section 13.1.7, but that cause be subsequently found insufficient to support termination, the termination shall be deemed one of convenience under Section 13.1.3.

§ 13.2 Termination or Suspension Following Execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment § 13.2.1 Termination

The Contract may be terminated by the Owner or the Construction Manager as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A201–2017.

§ 13.2.2 Termination by the Owner for Cause

§ 13.2.2.1 If the Owner terminates the Contract for cause as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A201–2017, the amount, if any, to be paid to the Construction Manager under Article 14 of AIA Document A201–2017 shall not cause the Guaranteed Maximum Price to be exceeded, nor shall it exceed an amount calculated as follows:

- .1 Take the Cost of the Work incurred by the Construction Manager to the date of termination;
- .2 Add the Construction Manager's Fee, computed upon the Cost of the Work to the date of termination at the rate stated in Section 6.1 or, if the Construction Manager' Fee is stated as a fixed sum in that Section, an amount that bears the same ratio to that fixed-sum Fee as the Cost of the Work at the time of termination bears to a reasonable estimate of the probable Cost of the Work upon its completion;
- .3 Subtract the aggregate of previous payments made by the Owner; and
- .4 Subtract the costs and damages incurred, or to be incurred, by the Owner under Article 14 of AIA Document A201–2017.

§ 13.2.2.2 The Owner shall also pay the Construction Manager fair compensation, either by purchase or rental at the election of the Owner, for any equipment owned by the Construction Manager that the Owner elects to retain and that is not otherwise included in the Cost of the Work under Section 13.2.2.1.1. To the extent that the Owner elects to take legal assignment of subcontracts and purchase orders (including rental agreements), the Construction Manager shall, as a condition of receiving the payments referred to in this Article 13, execute and deliver all such papers and take all such steps, including the legal assignment of such subcontracts and other contractual rights of the Construction Manager, as the Owner may require for the purpose of fully vesting in the Owner the rights and benefits of the Construction Manager under such subcontracts or purchase orders.

§ 13.2.3 Termination by the Owner for Convenience

If the Owner terminates the Contract for convenience in accordance with Article 14 of AIA Document A201–2017, then the Owner shall pay the Construction Manager a termination fee as follows:

(Insert the amount of or method for determining the fee, if any, payable to the Construction Manager following a termination for the Owner's convenience.)

Compensation to the Construction Manager shall be governed by Section 14.4 of the General Conditions

§ 13.3 Suspension

The Work may be suspended by the Owner as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A201-2017; in such case, the Guaranteed Maximum Price and Contract Time shall be increased as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A201-2017, except that the term "profit" shall be understood to mean the Construction Manager's Fee as described in Sections 6.1 and 6.3.5 of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 14 **MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS**

§ 14.1 Terms in this Agreement shall have the same meaning as those in A201-2017. Where reference is made in this Agreement to a provision of AIA Document A201-2017 or another Contract Document, the reference refers to that provision as amended or supplemented by other provisions of the Contract Documents.

§ 14.2 Successors and Assigns

- § 14.2.1 The Owner and Construction Manager, respectively, bind themselves, their partners, successors, assigns and legal representatives to covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents. Except as provided in Section 14.2.2 of this Agreement, and in Section 13.2.2 of A201-2017, neither party to the Contract shall assign the Contract as a whole without written consent of the other. If either party attempts to make an assignment without such consent, that party shall nevertheless remain legally responsible for all obligations under the Contract.
- § 14.2.2 The Owner may, without consent of the Construction Manager, assign the Contract to a lender providing construction financing for the Project, if the lender assumes the Owner's rights and obligations under the Contract Documents. The Construction Manager shall execute all consents reasonably required to facilitate the assignment.

§ 14.3 Insurance and Bonds

§ 14.3.1 Preconstruction Phase

The Construction Manager shall maintain the following insurance for the duration of the Preconstruction Services performed under this Agreement.

- § 14.3.1.1 Commercial General Liability with policy limits of not less than two million dollars (\$2,000,000) for each occurrence and two million dollars (\$2,000,000) in the aggregate for bodily injury and property damage.
- § 14.3.1.2 Automobile Liability covering vehicles owned, and non-owned vehicles used, by the Construction Manager with policy limits of not less than one million dollars (\$1,000,000) per accident for bodily injury, death of any person, and property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance and use of those motor vehicles, along with any other statutorily required automobile coverage.
- § 14.3.1.3 The Construction Manager may achieve the required limits and coverage for Commercial General Liability and Automobile Liability through a combination of primary and excess or umbrella liability insurance, provided that such primary and excess or umbrella liability insurance policies result in the same or greater coverage as the coverages required under Sections 14.3.1.1 and 14.3.1.2, and in no event shall any excess or umbrella liability insurance provide narrower coverage than the primary policy. The excess policy shall not require the exhaustion of the underlying limits only through the actual payment by the underlying insurers.
- § 14.3.1.4 Workers' Compensation at statutory limits and Employers Liability with policy limits not less than one million dollars (\$1,000,000) each accident, one million dollars (\$1,000,000) each employee, and one million dollars (\$1,000,000) policy limit.
- § 14.3.1.5 Professional Liability covering negligent acts, errors and omissions in the performance of professional services. with policy limits of not less than one million dollars (\$1,000,000) per claim and one million dollars (\$1,000,000) in the aggregate.

§ 14.3.1.6 Other Insurance

(List below any other insurance coverage to be provided by the Construction Manager and any applicable limits,)

Coverage

Limits

None

(1936611925)

- § 14.3.1.7 Additional Insured Obligations. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Construction Manager shall cause the primary and excess or umbrella polices for Commercial General Liability and Automobile Liability to include the Owner as an additional insured for claims caused in whole or in part by the Construction Manager's negligent acts or omissions. The additional insured coverage shall be primary and non-contributory to any of the Owner's insurance policies and shall apply to both ongoing and completed operations.
- § 14.3.1.8 The Construction Manager shall provide certificates of insurance to the Owner that evidence compliance with the requirements in this Section 14.3.1.

§ 14.3.2 Construction Phase

After execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, the Owner and the Construction Manager shall purchase and maintain insurance as set forth in Article 11 of AIA Document A201-2017 and elsewhere in the Contract Documents provided that Owner, at the Owner's option, may require the Construction Manager to provide the builder's risk insurance policy under Section 11.2 of the General Conditions, and Construction Manager shall include with the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal the cost for the Construction Manager to provide the builder's risk insurance policy.

- § 14.3.2.1 The Construction Manager shall provide a performance bond and payment bond as required by Ohio Administrative code 153:1-4-02. Each surety under the bonds shall be licensed to conduct business in Ohio and satisfactory to the Owner.
- § 14.4 Notice in electronic format, pursuant to Article 1 of AIA Document A201–2017, may be given (Paragraphs deleted)

by e-mail provided that the e-mail is sent to the e-mail address of a party's designated representative. An email notice shall be deemed received when the message enters the recipient's inbox, except that if the message enters the recipient's inbox after 5:00 pm in the time zone where the Project is located or on a Saturday, Sunday or legal holiday, then it shall be deemed received the next business day.

- § 14.5 Other provisions:
- § 14.5.1 The Construction Manager shall assist the Owner and Architect in connection with the Architect's responsibility for filing documents required for the approvals of governmental authorities having jurisdiction over the Project. The Construction Manager shall assist the Architect with the Architect's responsibility in making usual and customary presentations before any governmental or quasi-governmental agency having jurisdiction over the Project.

§ 14.6 PREVAILING WAGE

- § 14.6.1 The Construction Manager shall comply with the Prevailing Wage requirements under Ohio Revised Code Chapter 4115.
- § 14.6.2 The Construction Manager shall:
- § 14.6.2.1 pay to laborers and mechanics performing Work on the Project the Prevailing Wage rates of the Project locality, as determined by the Ohio Department of Commerce, Wage and Hour Bureau;
- § 14.6.2.2 post in a prominent place readily accessible by all workers on the site, a legible listing of the current classifications of laborers, workers, and mechanics employed;
- § 14.6.2.3 ensure that the rates posted are current and remain posted in legible condition during the period of the Contract; and
- § 14.6.2.4 not be entitled to an increase in the Guaranteed Maximum Price on account of an increase in Prevailing Wage rates except as otherwise provided by applicable law.
- § 14.6.3 Not later than the date of the commencement of the Work, the Construction Manager shall provide the Owner's Prevailing Wage coordinator with a schedule of dates during the term of the Contract when the Construction Manager shall pay wages to its employees for the Project. The Construction Manager shall also deliver to the Prevailing Wage coordinator a certified copy of the Construction Manager's payroll, within two weeks after the initial pay date, and supplemental reports for each month thereafter. If the life of the Contract is expected to be no more than four months from

the beginning of performance by the Construction Manager, such supplemental reports shall be filed each week after the initial report.

- § 14.6.4 The Construction Manager is responsible for compliance of its Subcontractors and lower tier Sub-subcontractor with Prevailing Wage requirements.
- § 14.6.5 Prior to final payment, the Construction Manager, each Subcontractor and Sub-subcontractor, regardless of tier, shall provide to the Owner an affidavit stating that the Construction Manager, Subcontractor and lower tier Sub-subcontractors have fully complied with sections 4115.03 to 4115.16 of the Revised Code.

SCOPE OF THE AGREEMENT

§ 15.1 This Agreement represents the entire and integrated agreement between the Owner and the Construction Manager and supersedes all prior negotiations, representations or agreements, either written or oral. This Agreement may be amended only by written instrument signed by both Owner and Construction Manager except when the amendment is through a Construction Change Directive or some other mechanism under the Contract Documents that allows for a modification without the Construction Manager's signature.

§ 15.2 The following documents comprise the Agreement:

- AIA Document A133TM-2019, Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Construction Manager as Constructor where the basis of payment is the Cost of the Work Plus a Fee with a Guaranteed Maximum Price (modified)
- [Intentionally Deleted]
- [Intentionally Deleted] .3
- Modified AIA Document A201TM_2017, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction attached to this Agreement as Exhibit A
- AIA Document E203TM-2013, Building Information Modeling and Digital Data Exhibit, dated as indicated below:

(Insert the date of the E203-2013 incorporated into this Agreement.)

N/A

Other Exhibits: (Check all boxes that apply.)

> [NA] AIA Document E234TM_2019, Sustainable Projects Exhibit, Construction Manager as Constructor Edition, dated as indicated below: (Insert the date of the E234-2019 incorporated into this Agreement.)

[N/A] Supplementary and other Conditions of the Contract:

(Table deleted)

Other documents, if any, listed below:

(List here any additional documents that are intended to form part of the Contract Documents. AIA Document A201-2017 provides that the advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, sample forms, the Construction Manager's bid or proposal, portions of Addenda relating to bidding or proposal requirements, and other information furnished by the Owner in anticipation of receiving bids or proposals, are not part of the Contract Documents unless enumerated in this Agreement. Any such documents should be listed here only if intended to be part of the Contract Documents.)

N/A

This Agreement is entered into	s of the day and year first written above.
	1
OWNER (Signature)	CONSTRUCTION MANAGER (Signature)
Thomas P. Perciak, Mayor	Roger Riachi, President
(Printed name and title)	(Printed name and title)
Approved as to Form:	
1	
Neal M. Jamison, Director of La	W
	CERTIFICATE
during the current fiscal year for of the City for such purposes and	City of Strongsville, I certify that the moneys required to meet the obligations of the City the Agreement to which this is attached have been lawfully appropriated by the Council are in the City treasury or in the process of collection to the credit of an appropriate fund, unces. This Certificate is given in compliance with Section 5705.41 of the Revised Cod.
Dated:	, 2024 Director of Finance

CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO

RESOLUTION NO. 2024 – <u>191</u>

By: Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council

A RESOLUTION RECOGNIZING A DONATION OF MONEY FROM EDWARD B. SMITH TO THE STRONGSVILLE COMMUNITY IMPROVEMENT CORPORATION, WHICH WILL BE USED IN CONNECTION WITH THE STRONGSVILLE TOWN CENTER ENHANCEMENT & WALKABILITY INITIATIVE.

WHEREAS, the Strongsville Town Center area is an essential part of the fabric of the City of Strongsville and encompasses some 81 acres extending from Royalton Road and Pearl Road, north past Zverina Lane; and

WHEREAS, the City of Strongsville has continuously recognized the importance of the Strongsville Town Center area and, therefore, launched the "Strongsville Town Center Enhancement & Walkability Initiative" to provide further amenities and upgrade the connectivity and walkability within the Strongsville Town Center area, which will improve the quality of community life for residents and guests; and

WHEREAS, through the efforts of all those involved with the project, the enhancement of the Strongsville Town Center has now become a reality for the City of Strongsville; and

WHEREAS, Mr. Edward B. Smith is a new resident to the City of Strongsville, and he has most graciously donated a check in the amount of \$5,000.00 to the Strongsville Community Improvement Corporation to be utilized for the Town Center Enhancement & Walkability Initiative.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, COUNTY OF CUYAHOGA AND STATE OF OHIO:

- **Section 1.** That the Mayor and this Council hereby wish to recognize Edward B. Smith for his gracious donation of \$5,000.00 to the Strongsville Community Improvement Corporation, which will be utilized for the Strongsville Town Center Enhancement & Walkability Initiative.
- **Section 2.** That it is found and determined that all formal actions of this Council concerning and relating to the adoption of this Resolution were adopted in an open meeting of this Council; and that all deliberations of this Council, and any of its committees, that resulted in such formal action were in meetings open to the public in compliance with all legal requirements.
- Section 3. That this Resolution shall take effect and be in force from and after the earliest period allowed by law.

President of Council	Approved:Mayor
Date Passed:	Date Approved:

CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO RESOLUTION NO. 2024 – 191 Page 2

	<u>Yea</u>	<u>Nay</u>	Attest:Clerk of Council
Carbone Clark Kaminski Kosek Roff Short Spring			Res
			Public HrgRef:

CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO

ORDINANCE NO. 2024 - 192

By: Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR AND DIRECTOR OF FINANCE TO ENTER INTO AGREEMENT(S) TO PURCHASE PROPERTY-CASUALTY AND RELATED INSURANCE COVERAGES, WITHOUT PUBLIC BIDDING, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

WHEREAS, by and through Ordinance No. 2023-150, Council authorized the Mayor and Director of Finance to enter into a contract with **TRAVELERS COMPANIES**, as carrier, through **THE FEDELI GROUP** for the purchase of the City's property-casualty, liability and related insurance coverages for the departments of the City under a new municipal insurance program commencing December 1, 2023 for a twelve (12) month period ending November 30, 2024; and

WHEREAS, the market for public entities insurance is limited to a few carriers and a proliferation of pools; and

WHEREAS, the City's Director of Finance has determined that it would be in the City's best interests for the next year to accept the insurance program of Travelers Companies, which is among the most competitive and highly rated; and

WHEREAS, because the City can maintain price stability and competitive rates, with no diminution in terms, conditions or coverage limits, the City's Director of Finance has recommended that the City continue with The Fedeli Group, with underwriting of coverages through Travelers Companies as the carrier for the next year; and

WHEREAS, therefore, this Council finds it would be in the City's best interest to forego the normal bidding or proposal procedure in order to obtain insurance coverages at a reasonable and advantageous rate to protect the City, its officers, employees, and real and personal property.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, COUNTY OF CUYAHOGA AND STATE OF OHIO, BY UNANIMOUS AFFIRMATIVE VOTE:

Section 1. That this Council finds and determines, as set out in Article V, §5 of the Charter, that there is an immediate and present emergency in the operation of the Department of Finance and various other Departments of the City of Strongsville, in that it is necessary to enter into a contract with **TRAVELERS COMPANIES**, in order to avoid a gap in insurance coverage, to protect the City's officers, employees, real and personal property, to maintain reasonable insurance protection with advantageous premiums, and preserve the expenditure of funds in relation to insurance coverages and potential liability.

Section 2. That, for the reasons aforesaid, the Mayor and the Director of Finance be and are hereby authorized and directed to enter into an agreement with TRAVELERS COMPANIES, as carrier, through THE FEDELI GROUP for the purchase of applicable insurance coverages to continue the City's current property-casualty and liability insurance

CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO ORDINANCE NO. 2024 – 192 Page 2

program, commencing on December 1, 2024, for a twelve (12) month period ending November 30, 2025, in an amount not to exceed \$542,863.00 in annual premium, with a copy of such premium proposal attached hereto as Exhibit A. Copies of the agreement and policies including coverages are on file in the office of the Director of Finance and shall be in a form to be approved by the Law Director.

Section 3. That the funds for the purpose of the aforesaid expenditure have been appropriated and shall be paid from the General Fund, Street Construction, Maintenance and Repair Fund; Fire Levy Fund; Multi-Purpose Complex Fund; and Sanitary Sewer Fund.

Section 4. That it is found and determined that all formal actions of this Council concerning and relating to the adoption of this Ordinance were adopted in an open meeting of this Council; and that all deliberations of this Council, and any of its committees, that resulted in such formal action were in meetings open to the public in compliance with all legal requirements.

Section 5. That this Ordinance is hereby declared to be an emergency measure immediately necessary for the preservation of the public peace, property, health, safety and welfare, and for the further reason that the immediate purchase of the aforesaid insurance coverages is required in order to prevent a gap in coverages, to properly and completely protect the financial interests and property of the City, to ensure competitive premium rates, and to conserve public funds. Therefore, provided this Ordinance receives the unanimous vote of all members elected to Council, it shall take effect and be in force immediately upon its passage and approval by the Mayor.

	President of	f Council	Approved:	Mayor	
Date Passed:		Date Approved:			
	<u>Yea</u>	<u>Nay</u>	Attest:Cle	rk of Council	
Carbone Clark Kaminski Kosek Roff Short Spring				/ <u>9 </u>	
			Public Hrg Adopted:	Ref:_ Defeated:_	

FEDELI GROUP

2024/25 PREMIUM COMPARISON

		2023/24 Renewal		2024/25 Renewal		Flat Rate	%		
Coverage	Rating Basis	Exposure	Rate	Premium	Exposure	Rate	Premium	Renewal	Change
Property	TIV*	\$ 189,090,317	\$ 0.081	\$153,094	\$ 199,683,240	\$ 0.082	\$162,905	\$161,670	0.8%
Inland Marine	TIV	\$ 2,584,581	\$ 0.208	\$5,379	\$ 2,581,180	\$ 0.248	\$6,407	\$5,372	19.3%
Equipment Breakdown	TIV*	\$ 189,090,317	\$ 0.007	\$12,722	\$ 193,602,128	\$ 0.007	\$13,500	\$13,026	3.6%
General Liability	Total Expenditures	\$ 155,692,154	\$ 0.321	\$49,931	\$ 149,304,008	\$ 0.393	\$58,614	\$47,882	22.4%
Employee Benefits	Flat Cost			\$381			\$475	\$475	0.0%
Ohio Stop Gap	Ohio Payroll	\$ 27,140,860	\$ 0.014	\$3,872	\$ 27,140,860	\$ 0.014	\$3,908	\$3,872	0.9%
Law Enforcement Liability	No. of Officers	164	\$ 433.25	\$71,053	164	\$ 460.35	\$75,497	\$71,053	6.3%
PE Management Liability	Total Expenditures	\$ 155,692,154	\$ 0.121	\$18,817	\$ 149,304,008	\$ 0.099	\$14,712	\$18,045	-18.5%
Employment Practices	Employees Count	534	\$ 70.73	\$37,770	534	\$ 76.34	\$40,768	\$37,770	7.9%
Auto Liability	No. of Units**	212	\$ 336.75	\$71,391	209	\$ 358.66	\$74,959	\$70,381	6.5%
Auto Physical Damage	Cost New	\$ 14,023,173	\$ 0.186	\$26,051	\$ 14,722,528	\$ 0.182	\$26,795	\$27,350	-2.0%
Umbrella	U/L Premium	\$253,215	\$ 0.178	\$45,033	\$268,933	\$ 0.162	\$43,481	\$47,828	-9.1%
P&C TOTAL				\$495,494			\$522,021	\$504,724	3.4%
Crime / Cyber Liability		\$ 87,769,045	\$ 0.273	\$23,950	\$ 84,675,561	\$ 0.246	\$20,842	\$23,106	-9.8%
PROGRAM TOTAL				\$519,444			\$542,863	\$527,830	2.8%

Overall Premium

4.5%

Overall Rate 2.8%

Equipment Breakdown Insurance Companies:

2023/24 Travelers Insurance Company 2024/25 Cincinnati Insurance Company

Date Prepared: 11/15/2024



^{*}Property TIV includes building, business personal property, specified limits & business income coverages

^{**}No. of Units does not Include Trailers

CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO

ORDINANCE NO. 2024 – 193

By: Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT FOR CONSTRUCTION IN CONNECTION WITH THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE FOLTZ PARKWAY EXTENSION PHASE II PROJECT, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

WHEREAS, the City has advertised and received bids for construction in connection with the Foltz Parkway Extension Phase II Project; and

WHEREAS, Council is desirous of proceeding to award and enter into a contract for such Project.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, COUNTY OF CUYAHOGA AND STATE OF OHIO:

- **Section 1.** That this Council hereby finds and determines that the bid submitted by **FECHKO EXCAVATING, LLC** for construction in connection with the City of Strongsville Foltz Parkway Extension Phase II Project, meets the specifications on file in the office of the City Engineer; is in compliance with the applicable requirements for bids and contracts established by the laws of the City and the State; and is the lowest and best bid for the proposed contract. Any minor defects or informalities in the bidding process are hereby waived. All other bids for this contract are hereby rejected.
- **Section 2.** That accordingly, the Mayor be and is hereby authorized and directed to enter into a contract with the aforesaid lowest and best bidder in an amount not to exceed \$4,256,275.90 for construction in connection with the Foltz Parkway Extension Phase II Project, and in a form approved by the Law Director.
- **Section 3.** That the funds for the purposes of this Ordinance have been appropriated and shall be paid from the General Capital Improvement Fund.
- **Section 4.** That it is found and determined that all formal actions of this Council concerning and relating to the adoption of this Ordinance were adopted in an open meeting of this Council; and that all deliberations of this Council, and any of its committees, that resulted in such formal action were in meetings open to the public in compliance with all legal requirements.
- **Section 5.** That this Ordinance is hereby declared to be an emergency measure immediately necessary for the preservation of the public peace, health, safety and welfare of the City, and for the further reason that it is immediately necessary to authorize execution of said contract in order to proceed with construction of the Project, and to conserve public funds. Therefore, provided this Ordinance receives the affirmative vote of two-thirds of all members elected to Council, it shall take effect and be in force immediately upon its passage and approval by the Mayor; otherwise from and after the earliest period allowed by law.

CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, OHIO ORDINANCE NO. 2024 – 193 Page 2

*	President of	Council	ApprovedMayor		
Date Passed:			Date Approved:		
	<u>Yea</u>	<u>Nay</u>	Attest:Clerk of Council		
Carbone Clark Kaminski Kosek Roff Short Spring			Ord. No. <u>2024-/93</u> Amende 1 st RdgRef:	ed:	
			Adopted: Defeate	d:	